

AIA Official Delegate Booklet

June 2024

Table of Contents

Background	4
Compliance	4
Accreditation and Voting Procedures	4
Duties of the Credentials Committee	4
Accreditation	4
Delegate Participation	5
Electronic Voting	5
Virtual Participation	5
Delegate Accreditation Timeline	5
2024 Board of Directors	6
2024 Strategic Council	6
AIA Former Presidents	7
2024 Annual Meeting Agenda	8
Delegate Caucuses	9
Voting Procedures	10
Voting for Officers and Directors at-Large for AIA Board of Directors	10
Proxy Voting	10
AIA Rules of Procedure for the Annual Meeting	11
Rules of Procedure	11
Standing Rules for Annual Meeting	11
Business Items	12
Debate	12
Voting	12
Report of the 2024 Resolutions Committee	13
Resolutions Process	13
Report of the Committee	13
Status of 2023 Resolutions	13
2024 Resolutions	14
AIA Health and Wellbeing Policy	14
Inclusion of Additional Underrepresented Groups within the AIA Strategic Plan 2021-2025's Equity	
Governing Body Amendment	
Providing Virtual Attendance Options for AIA Annual Conference and Women's Leadership Summit Proposed Amendments to AIA Bylaws	
FTUDUSEU ATTIETUTTETIUS LU AIA DVIAWS	

Proposed Governance Amendments to the AIA Bylaws		
Proposed Amendments to the AIA Membership Categories (Chapter 2)	26	
Candidate Information	34	
Candidate Declaration	34	
Candidate for 2025-2027 At-large Director	35	
Kenneth J. Filarski, FAIA	35	
Varun Kohli, FAIA	37	
Dr. Adam Pantelimon, Intl. Assoc. AIA	38	
Matthew Toddy, AIA	40	
Candidate for 2025-2026 Secretary	42	
Joshua Flowers, FAIA	42	
Lester Korzilius, FAIA	44	
Candidate for 2025 President-elect/2026 President	45	
Illya Azaroff, FAIA	45	
Ryan J. Gann, AIA	46	
R. Steven Lewis, FAIA	48	
2024 Delegate Apportionment Report	49	

Background

During the AIA Conference on Architecture & Design in Washington D.C., AIA will hold its Annual Meeting on Wednesday, June 5, from 1–4pm at the Walter E. Washington Convention Center. At the meeting, the delegates will consider amendments to AIA Bylaws, resolutions, and candidates for AIA elected office.

The AIA official delegate booklet contains important information for all accredited delegates for the AIA Annual Meeting. Accredited delegates are expected to review the provided materials in advance of the Annual Meeting on Wednesday, June 5. Questions regarding the delegate accreditation process, voting, or duties of delegates should be directed to Caitlin Couture, CAE, Senior Director, Governance & Awards, at caitlincouture@aia.org.

Compliance

It is the practice of The American Institute of Architects and its members to comply strictly with all laws, including federal and state antitrust laws, that apply to AIA operations and activities. Accordingly, the Annual Meeting will be conducted in full compliance with those laws.

Accreditation and Voting Procedures

Duties of the Credentials Committee

The Credentials Committee, in conjunction with the AIA Secretary, is charged with overseeing the accreditation of delegates and balloting for the election of officers and the At-large Director. AIA staff overseeing online accreditation will refer disputes or problems to the Credentials Committee for decision.

The Credentials Committee reviews and certifies the Credentials Report before it is presented at the annual meeting on June 5, 2024, for the delegates' acceptance prior to voting on business items.

Accreditation

Delegate votes are allocated to each component according to the formula in the AIA Bylaws that is based on the number of its assigned members in good standing as of April 5, 2024.

To ensure that every component has at least one accredited delegate to cast votes on behalf of that component, component presidents will be required to complete the online delegate accreditation process. Between May 10–28, 2024, components must complete the online delegate accreditation, with members of the component who should be accredited.

Each component may elect to distribute its delegates' votes among members attending the annual meeting or to have the votes all held by one individual, such as the component president. Please refer to the component's Bylaws for guidelines.

In whatever manner the component chooses to select its delegates, every delegate must be accredited by 5:00pm (ET) on May 28, 2024.

Per the AIA Bylaws, each component's total votes are evenly divided among the accredited delegates (subject to rules concerning Associate members below). For example, if a component has nine (9) delegate votes, which it distributes to three (3) individuals who are Architect members, each individual's vote would count as three (3) votes; if only one (1) delegate is accredited from the component, only that person can cast the component's nine votes.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 4 of 49

Although Associate members may serve as component delegates, they may not be accredited to cast more than one-third (1/3) of the votes of their component, and their votes will not be counted until the component's Architect member delegate(s) has been accredited and votes.

Prior to the annual meeting on June 5, 2023, the component must verify that at least one (1) Architect member will also be accredited as a delegate and is able to cast a vote.

Delegate Participation

Electronic Voting

For voting purposes, accredited delegates must have a mobile or computer device available during the Annual Meeting. Login credentials will be sent out prior to the meeting to all accredited delegates.

Virtual Participation

Accredited delegates and sponsors who are unable to participate in person in Washington D.C. should contact Caitlin Couture, CAE, Senior Director, Governance & Awards, at caitlincouture@aia.org for Zoom connection information.

Delegate Accreditation Timeline

May 10-28, 2024	2024 AIA Delegate Accreditation Period
May 28, 2024	Delegate Accreditation Period Closes Delegates must be accredited by May 28, 2024, 5pm ET, to be allowed to vote at the annual meeting and in the election.
June 5, 2024 1–4pm ET	2024 Annual Meeting Walter E. Washington Convention Center
June 5, 2024 5:00–6:00pm ET	Candidate Caucuses Walter E. Washington Convention Center
June 5, 2024 6-10pm ET	Voting for Election of Officers and Directors at-Large Accredited delegates who need assistance with accessing the online voting system, should go to the Voting Booth in the Walter E. Washington Convention Center.
June 6, 2024 noon-4pm ET	Run-off Voting (as needed)
June 7, 2024	Announcement of Election of 2025 Elected Officers and Directors at-Large

2024 Board of Directors

Kimberly N. Dowdell, AIA, NOMAC, President

Evelyn M. Lee, FAIA, President-elect

Britt E. Lindberg, FAIA, Secretary

Heather Philip-O'Neal, AIA, Treasurer

Illya Azaroff, FAIA, At-large Director

Anne Hicks Harney, FAIA, At-large Director

Latoya Nelson Kamdang, AIA, At-large Director

Kevin M. Holland, FAIA, NOMAC, At-large Director

Laura A. Lesniewski, FAIA, At-large Director

Korey D. White, AIA, At-large Director

Colt Brock, Assoc. AIA, Student Director

Tannia Chavez, Intl. Assoc. AIA, Associate Director

Amber Kidd Lombardo, CACE Director

Carole Wedge, FAIA, Director

Winston Yeo, AIA, Director

Lakisha A. Woods, CAE, EVP/CEO

2024 Strategic Council

Linda J. Alfson Schemmel, AIA

Thomas Bradley Benjamin, AIA

Kristine E. Bjerke, AIA

Graciela Carrillo Cifuentes, AIA (Moderator)

David R. Davies, AIA

Brett P. Dougherty, AIA

Joshua Flowers, FAIA (Vice Moderator)

Ashley E. Hartshorn, AIA

Mark Bruce Herrington, AIA

Jeffrey E. Huber, FAIA

Toomas R. Idnurm, Assoc. AIA

Lester Korzilius, FAIA

Diantha S. Korzun, AIA

Timothy Antonio Lock, AIA

Karen A. Lu, AIA

Ryan N. Morse, AIA

Alyssa M. Murphy, AIA

Richard J. Polk, AIA

Robert G. Proctor, AIA

Martin A. Rangel, AIA

Corey R. Solum, AIA

Daniel R. Stalker, AIA

Jonathan Matthew Taylor, AIA

Curtis Wilson, AIA

Emily A. Grandstaff-Rice, FAIA

Andre L. Brumfield, Assoc. AIA

Michael A. Daly, AIA

Patricia A. Boyle, AIA

Jean Carroon, FAIA

Rex Cabaniss, AIA

Jason J. DeMarco, AIA

Robert L. Easter, FAIA

Verity L. Frizzell, FAIA

Gwendolyn Fuertes, AIA

Kathy Hancox, AIA

Matthew S. Hutchins, AIA

Mary E. Womble, AIA

Melissa M. Schulteis, Assoc. AIA

Garfield L. Peart, AIA

Peter R. Wehner, AIA

Jeffrey S. Seabold, AIA

Brien Graham, AIA

Leah A. Bayer, AIA

Trevor Anderson, AIA

Matthew Barnett, AIA

Wellbe J. Bartsma, AIA

Matthew S. Breakey, AIA

Sarah M. Broughton, FAIA

Abigail R. Brown, FAIA

Angel Paola Campos, AIA

Shannon Christensen, FAIA

Hallie A. Crouch, Assoc. AIA

Traine 71: Orodon, 710000. 7117

Gregory S. Galbreath, AIA

Scott F. Gaudineer, AIA

Matthew T. Green, AIA

Evelyn M. Lee, FAIA

Stephanie A. Leedom, AIA

Galen Lif, AIA

Leanne M. Meyer-Smith, AIA

Marc Mondor, AIA

Jessica M. O'Donnell, AIA

Randall N. Palculict, AIA

Eugenio M. Ramirez, AIA

Ignacio J. Reyes, FAIA

Corey Z. Squire, AIA

Alyanna Subayno, Assoc. AIA

Laura Wake-Ramos. AIA

Ayodele A. Yusuf, Assoc. AIA

Mary-Margaret Zindren

AIA Former Presidents

2022-2023 Emily Grandstaff Rice, FAIA 2021-2022 Daniel S. Hart, FAIA, PE 2020-2021 Peter J. Exley, FAIA 2019-2020 L. Jane Frederick, FAIA 2018-2019 William J. Bates, FAIA 2017-2018 Carl Elefante, FAIA 2016-2017 Thomas Vonier, FAIA 2015-2016 Russell A. Davidson, FAIA 2014-2015 Elizabeth Chu Richter, FAIA 2013-2014 Helene Combs Dreiling, FAIA 2012-2013 Mickey Jacob, FAIA 2011-2012 Jeff Potter, FAIA 2010-2011 Clark D. Manus, FAIA 2009-2010 George H. Miller, FAIA 2008-2009 Marvin J. Malecha, FAIA 2007-2008 Marshall E. Purnell, FAIA 2006-2007 RK Stewart. FAIA 2005-2006 Katherine Lee Schwennsen, FAIA 2004-2005 Douglas L. Steidl, FAIA 2003-2004 Eugene C. Hopkins, FAIA 2002-2003 Thompson E. Penney, FAIA 2001-2002 Gordon H. Chong, FAIA 2000-2001 John D. Anderson, FAIA 1999-2000 Ronald L. Skaggs, FAIA 1998-1999 Michael J. Stanton, FAIA 1997-1998 Ronald Arthur Altoon, FAIA 1996-1997 Raj Barr-Kumar, FAIA 1995-1996 Raymond Post Jr., FAIA 1994-1995 Chester A. Widom, FAIA 1993-1994 L. William Chapin, II, FAIA 1992-1993 Susan A. Maxman, FAIA 1991-1992 W. Cecil Steward, FAIA 1990-1991 Jim Lawler, FAIA 1989-1990 Sylvester Damianos, FAIA 1988-1989 Benjamin E. Brewer Jr., FAIA 1987-1988 Ted P. Pappas, FAIA 1986-1987 Donald J. Hackl, FAIA 1985-1986 John A. Busby Jr., FAIA 1984-1985 R. Bruce Patty, FAIA 1983-1984 George M. Notter, FAIA 1982-1983 Robert Broshar, FAIA 1981–1982 Robert Lawrence, FAIA 1980-1981 R. Randall Vosbeck, FAIA 1979-1980 Charles E. Schwing, FAIA 1978-1979 Ehrman B. Mitchell Jr., FAIA 1977-1978 Elmer Botsai, FAIA 1976-1977 John McGinty, FAIA 1975-1976 Louis de Moll, FAIA 1974-1975 William Marshall Jr., FAIA

1972-1973 S. Scott Ferebee Jr., FAIA 1971-1972 Maximilian O. Urbahn, FAIA 1970-1971 Robert F. Hastings, FAIA 1969-1970 Rex Whitaker Allen, FAIA 1968-1969 George E. Kassabaum, FAIA 1967-1968 Robert L. Durham, FAIA 1966-1967 Charles M. Ness Jr., FAIA 1965-1966 Morris Ketchum Jr., FAIA 1964-1965 Arthur Gould Odell Jr., FAIA 1963-1964 J. Roy Carroll Jr., FAIA 1962-1963 Henry Lyman Wright, FAIA 1960-1962 Philip Will Jr., FAIA 1958-1960 John Noble Richards, FAIA 1956-1958 Leon Chatelain Jr., FAIA 1955-1956 George Bain Cummings, FAIA 1953-1955 Clair W. Ditchy, FAIA 1951-1953 A. Glenn Stanton, FAIA 1949-1951 Ralph Walker, FAIA 1947-1949 Douglas William Orr, FAIA 1945-1947 James R. Edmunds Jr., FAIA 1943-1945 Raymond J. Ashton, FAIA 1941-1943 R. H. Shreve, FAIA 1939–1941 Edwin Bergstrom, FAIA 1937-1939 Charles D. Maginnis, FAIA 1935-1937 Stephen F. Voorhees, FAIA 1932-1935 Ernest John Russell, FAIA 1930-1932 Robert D. Kohn, FAIA 1928-1930 C. Herrick Hammond, FAIA 1926-1928 Milton B. Medary, FAIA 1924-1926 Dan, Everett Waid, FAIA 1922-1924 William B. Faville, FAIA 1920-1922 Henry H. Kendall, FAIA 1918-1920 Thomas R. Kimball, FAIA 1915-1918 John Lawrence Mauran, FAIA 1913-1915 R. Clipston Sturgis, FAIA 1912-1913 Walter Cook, FAIA 1910-1911 Irving K. Pond, FAIA 1908-1909 Cass Gilbert, FAIA 1906–1907 Frank Miles Day, FAIA 1904-1905 William S. Eames, FAIA 1902-1903 Charles F. McKim, FAIA 1900-1901 Robert S. Peabody, FAIA 1899-1900 Henry Van Brunt, FAIA 1896-1898 George B. Post, FAIA 1894-1895 Daniel H. Burnham, FAIA 1892-1893 Edward H. Kendall, FAIA 1888-1891 Richard M. Hunt. FAIA 1877-1887 Thomas U. Walter, FAIA 1857-1876 Richard Upjohn, FAIA

1973-1974 Archibald C. Rogers, FAIA

2024 Annual Meeting Agenda

Walter E. Washington Convention Center—Ballroom AB 1-4pm EDT

Time 1:00 – 1:05 pm (00:05)	Subject Welcome and Call to Order	Presenter Kimberly Dowdell, AIA AIA President
1:05 - 1:10 pm (00:05)	Standing Rules of Procedure	Britt Lindberg, FAIA AIA Secretary
1:10 - 1:20 pm (00:10)	Presidents' Remarks	Kimberly Dowdell, AIA AIA President
1:20 - 1:30 pm (00:10)	EVP/CEO Update	Lakisha Ann Woods, CAE Executive Vice President/CEO
1:30 - 1:40 pm (00:10)	AIA Treasurer's Report Presentation of the annual audit on AIA finances.	Heather Philip-O'Neal, AIA AIA Treasurer
1:40 – 1:45 pm (00:05) 1:45 – 1:50 pm (00:05)	Candidates for 2025 Board of Directors Credentials Committee Certification of Delegates	Britt Lindberg, FAIA AIA Secretary Abigail Brown, FAIA Chair, Credentials Committee
1:50 - 2:50 pm (01:00)	Proposed Amendments to AIA Bylaws	Britt Lindberg, FAIA AIA Secretary
2:50 - 3:50 pm (01:00)	Proposed Resolutions	Britt Lindberg, FAIA AIA Secretary
3:50 - 4:00 pm (00:10)	Open Forum & Discussion Time permitting. Questions and comments from accredited delegates can be submitted to the floor of the Annual Meeting.	Facilitated by the AIA officers
4:00 pm	Adjournment	Kimberly Dowdell, AIA AIA President

Delegate Caucuses

Walter E. Washington Convention Center 5-6pm EDT

Time	Caucus 1	Caucus 2	Caucus 3
	AIA International, Alabama, Arizona, Arkansas, Colorado, Connecticut, Illinois, Louisiana, Maine, Massachusetts, Mississippi, Nevada, New Hampshire, New Mexico, Pennsylvania, Rhode Island, Tennessee, Texas, Utah, Vermont, Wyoming	California, Delaware, District of Columbia, Georgia, Indiana, Kentucky, Maryland, Minnesota, New Jersey, North Carolina, North Dakota, Ohio, South Carolina, South Dakota, Wisconsin	Alaska, Florida, Hawaii, Idaho, Iowa, Kansas, Marianas, Michigan, Missouri, Montana, Nebraska, New York, Oklahoma, Oregon, Puerto Rico, USVI, Virginia, Washington, West Virginia.
	Location: Room 201 Moderator: Korey White, AIA Timer: Winston Yeo, AIA	Location: Room 202A Moderator: Kevin Holland, FAIA Timer: Anne Hicks Harney, FAIA	Location: Room 202B Moderator: Laura Lesniewski, FAIA Timer: Latoya Nelson Kamdang, AIA
5:00- 5:05pm	Adam Viorel Pantelimon-Negrut, Intl. Assoc. AIA	R. Steven Lewis, FAIA	Ryan J. Gann, AIA
5:06- 5:11pm	Kenneth J. Filarski, FAIA	Adam Viorel Pantelimon-Negrut, Intl. Assoc. AIA	R. Steven Lewis, FAIA
5:12- 5:17pm	Varun Kohli, FAIA	Kenneth J. Filarski, FAIA	Adam Viorel Pantelimon-Negrut, Intl. Assoc. AIA
5:18- 5:23pm	Matthew Toddy, AIA	Varun Kohli, FAIA	Kenneth J. Filarski, FAIA
5:24- 5:29pm	Joshua Flowers, FAIA	Matthew Toddy, AIA	Varun Kohli, FAIA
5:30- 5:35pm	Lester Korzilius, FAIA	Joshua Flowers, FAIA	Matthew Toddy, AIA
5:36- 5:41pm	Illya Azaroff, FAIA	Lester Korzilius, FAIA	Joshua Flowers, FAIA
5:42- 5:47pm	Ryan J. Gann, AIA	Illya Azaroff, FAIA	Lester Korzilius, FAIA
5:48- 5:53pm	R. Steven Lewis, FAIA	Ryan J. Gann, AIA	Illya Azaroff, FAIA

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 9 of 49

Voting Procedures

Voting for Officers and Directors at-Large for AIA Board of Directors

If an accredited delegate (Associate or Architect member) does not vote in the election of officers and the Atlarge Director, the component loses that allocation of votes.

Voting for officers and the At-large Director takes place electronically only and will be open from 5:30-9:30 pm ET on June 5, 2024. No voting for officers or the At-large Director will be permitted after 9:30 pm ET on June 5, 2024, except in the event of a runoff election.

If required, a runoff election for any position, delegates will be notified by email, and an announcement will be posted to the Annual Meeting webpage on AIA.org. AIA will be open virtually only, noon-4pm ET on June 6, 2024. Election results will be announced during the Keynote on June 7, 2024.

Proxy Voting

A proxy is a member or state delegate representing an absent component by voting on its behalf.

It is not considered a proxy vote if a component president wishes to allocate the component's votes to a member of the same component. That member being accredited is simply a member delegate, and no proxy authorization is required.

If a component is unable to have any delegates in attendance (in person or virtually) at the annual meeting on June 5, 2024, and/or vote for officers and the At-large Director on June 5, 2024, the component should appoint a member delegate from another component in the same state to represent the absent component by proxy, both at the meeting and for voting for officers and the At-large Director.

The substitute delegate cannot be accredited to cast a proxy vote for the absent component unless the accreditation takes place before May 28, 2024.

In most instances, a member delegate may represent only one component in addition to that delegate's own component. However, (a) a state delegate may represent by proxy more than one of the components in their state at the AIA annual meeting, and (b) the president of a state component may designate a member delegate from the state to represent by proxy more than one component in that state.

The delegate holding a proxy will vote several times, casting separate ballots for the proxy component and the delegate's own component. Each component will be allotted its authorized voting strength.

Delegates-at-large are current Board members, Strategic Council members, and former AIA Presidents. Delegates-at-large are permitted to accredit as member delegates for their own assigned component in addition to their Delegate-at-large votes but are not permitted to serve as proxies. Delegates-at-large are not able to identify a proxy for their vote and therefore lose their vote if the Delegate-at-large is unable to attend the Annual Meeting or vote remotely.

The president or authorized designee from the absent component must give written authorization to the attending member delegate by email. Any questions regarding the voting process should be directed to Caitlin Couture, CAE, Senior Director, Governance & Awards (caitlincouture@aia.org).

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 10 of 49

AIA Rules of Procedure for the Annual Meeting

The Parliamentarian may not be communicated directly by delegates or members during debate. Requests for a parliamentary ruling are to be addressed to the President.

These Rules of Procedure will be presented for approval by the delegates at the start of the annual meeting. Delegates should be present to receive reports and vote on amendments to the AIA Bylaws at the annual meeting on June 5, 2024, 1-4pm ET.

Delegates who will be joining the annual meeting by virtual means only, should plan to sign in to the virtual event thirty (30) minutes prior to its start to register their attendance and ensure their access to the online voting platform.

DELEGATES WHO FAIL TO REGISTER THEIR PRESENCE AT THE START OF THE ANNUAL MEETING WILL BE UNABLE TO VOTE AT THE MEETING.

If a delegate is absent from the annual meeting, the absent delegate's votes are reallocated to those delegates present from the component and participating in the annual meeting.

If all of a component's accredited delegates are absent from the annual meeting, the component's votes are lost, unless a proxy has been previously submitted during accreditation (on or before May 28, 2024).

Rules of Procedure

The order of items presented at this meeting shall include presentation of the audited financial report; nominations for office; accreditation of delegates; Bylaws amendments, other official business as noticed, and resolutions.

Rule 1. The order of items presented in this 2024 Official Delegate Information Booklet ("Booklet") shall be the order of business at the annual meeting. However, to expedite the session proceedings or to accommodate guest speakers, the President may make changes for that session.

Rule 2. Notices for announcement shall be in writing, signed by the person (or a proper representative) under whose authority the announcement is issued, and shall be sent to the Secretary.

Rule 3. The rules contained in the current edition of Robert's Rules of Order (Newly Revised) shall govern this meeting in all cases to which they are applicable unless superseded by the AIA Bylaws or these Rules of Procedure.

Standing Rules for Annual Meeting

Rule 4. The annual meeting shall be conducted in person, with delegates and members unavailable to attend in person using a virtual online conferencing platform as necessary.

Rule 5. Participation during the annual meeting shall be limited to delegates and authorized AIA staff or quests. Members who are not accredited as delegates may attend but may not make motions or vote.

Rule 6. During the annual meeting, anyone attending virtually and wishing to speak shall use the recognition feature of the virtual platform and shall be recognized in order rotated between "For,"

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page ll of 49

"Against," and "Request for Information." Points of Order pertaining to a violation of the rules shall also be recognized and shall take priority over other matters.

Business Items

Rule 7. The sponsor shall be permitted to speak first to any business item.

Rule 8. The President may dispense with the reading of printed business items, identifying them only by name or number.

Rule 9. Proposed amendments to items noticed for action in this Booklet must be submitted in writing. No new business items other than those previously published in this Booklet may be introduced for action at the meeting.

Debate

Rule 10. Before any delegate can make a motion or address the body, the delegate must address the presiding officer, stating that, "I am" and the name, whether a delegate-at-large, member delegate, or state delegate, and the component represented. AIA members who are not delegates and Allied and Affiliate members of components may speak only at the invitation of the President.

Rule 11. No person shall speak in debate more than twice on the same question on the same day, or longer than two (2) minutes each time, without permission of the assembly granted by a two-thirds (2/3) vote without debate.

Rule 12. The sponsor of a business item shall be allowed to speak first in debate.

Rule 13. The second speaker on any business item shall be an officer or member of the Board who has been designated to present the position of the Board if a position has been taken.

Rule 14. The sponsor of a business item may make closing remarks not exceeding two (2) minutes, after debate is exhausted, and notwithstanding a pending call for the question.

Rule 15. Total debate on any Bylaws amendment or business item, including amendments, shall not exceed a total of ten (10) minutes.

Rule 16. If speakers are waiting to be recognized when total debate time has expired, the presiding officer shall take an immediate vote on extending debate for five (5) minutes.

Voting

Rule 17. Voting on agenda items shall be conducted through the voting feature available through the virtual platform, except as otherwise permitted by the AIA Bylaws.

Report of the 2024 Resolutions Committee

Resolutions Committee Britt Lindberg, FAIA, Secretary/Chair

Evelyn Lee, FAIA, President-elect Amber Kidd Lombardo, CACE Director Korey White, AIA, At-large Director

Jonathan Taylor, AIA, Strategic Council representative

Darral Tate, Assoc. AIA, Associate representative

William R. Turner Jr., AIA, Past Secretary and MVTF Resolutions TF

representative

Etty Padmodipoetro, AIA, Former Board member

Resolutions Process

A resolution is a formal request from the membership to the Board of Directors to take a particular action. Anyone can write a resolution, but it must be properly sponsored in accordance with the Rules of the Board before it is submitted to the Resolutions Committee. The Resolutions Committee verifies the sponsorship, reviews the resolution, and may edit it for clarity or combine it with another similar resolution, in consultation with the designated sponsor.

Resolutions adopted at the Annual Meeting will be referred to the Board of Directors in September 2024 for consideration of ratification and implementation. The Board may vote either to ratify or not to ratify the resolutions or may defer action until a later time.

Immediately after the September Board of Directors Meeting, the Secretary shall report to each sponsor of a resolution the action taken on that resolution and, as appropriate, the assignment of responsibility for implementation of that resolution.

Report of the Committee

On publication of this booklet, the Resolutions Committee has completed their review of the resolutions that were received by the published deadline of March 1, 2024, for the 2024 Annual Meeting. In accordance with the AIA Bylaws, the resolutions will be distributed to the components for consideration no less than 40 days prior to the Annual Meeting.

Status of 2023 Resolutions

No resolutions were presented for consideration during the 2023 Annual Meeting.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page l3 of 49

2024 Resolutions

AIA Health and Wellbeing Policy

SPONSOR: AIA 2024 Strategic Council

INTENT OF

RESOLUTION: The intent of this resolution is to increase AIA members' value to their

clients by embracing evolving knowledge and trends in health and wellbeing, by clarifying specific policies, and promoting research-based relationships of architecture's impact on human health and wellbeing. This is an ethical issue and requires related adjustments to AIA's Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct plus the Framework for Design Excellence. The AIA should embrace and promote architects' roles supporting health professionals plus advocate for the incorporation of health and wellbeing-

related research in architecture degree programs.

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS. THE U.S. health industry represents \$4.5 trillion annually.

WHEREAS. U.S. health disparities diminish longevity up to 30 years in some communities.

WHEREAS. Numerous studies directly link both causational and correlated effects of architecture on human health.

WHEREAS. The World Health Organization defines health as "a state of complete physical, mental, and social wellbeing and not merely the absence of disease or infirmity."

WHEREAS. Many architects are unaware of substantial research establishing connections between architecture and wellbeing, and do not rely on this research in daily practice.

WHEREAS. The AIA has directly studied the effects of architecture and health, and for decades had a Knowledge Community focused on architecture and health.

WHEREAS. The 2023 Strategic Council studied the intersection of architecture and wellbeing, inviting several well-credentialed subject matter experts.

WHEREAS. These subject matter experts identified several value domains, including naming architects as "health professionals," and unanimously urged the AIA to make designing for health and wellbeing, as well as urging reliance upon research as an ethical issue that underpins the Institute.

WHEREAS. The 2024 Strategic Council continues to study this domain as an overlay to all study areas to optimize health and wellbeing effects related to climate, design, equity, and value of architecture.

WHEREAS. The current 2020 AIA Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct prescribes General obligations, and additional obligations to the Public, the Client, the Profession, Colleagues, and the Environment.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page l4 of 49

WHEREAS. The current 2020 Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct contains no reference to human health or wellbeing as a primary goal of practice, except as conjoined with safety and welfare, or subordinate to and as a component of environmental equity and justice.

WHEREAS. The AIA Framework for Design Excellence makes no reference to rigorous research as a basis for good design, except for applications of lessons from previous projects – a practice unheard of in medicine, law, or other learned professions.

WHEREAS. The AIA continuing education requirements emphasize health, safety, and welfare (HSW), but many programs only focus on passive and active safety alone rather than the generative or long-term effects of health and wellbeing related to design.

WHEREAS. The AIA's role is to identify broad opportunities of professional benefit, and advocating for architects as leaders in health and wellbeing increases public value of the architecture profession.

LET IT BE RESOLVED. The Board and National Ethics Council will add elements to AIA's Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct requiring a focus on wellbeing, promoting related discussions with owners, and utilizing health and wellbeing-related research pertinent to proposed design interventions.

LET IT BE RESOLVED. The Board will modify the Framework for Design Excellence to include Research for Health and Wellbeing as an action.

LET IT BE RESOLVED. The AIA will promote architects' roles supporting health professionals within professional limits.

LET IT BE RESOLVED. The AIA will promote the incorporation of design and research for health and wellbeing in all architecture degree programs with various educational organizations, such as the Association of Collegiate Schools of Architecture (ACSA), and the National Architectural Accrediting Board (NAAB), and the American Institute of Architecture Students (AIAS).

Sponsor contact authorized to answer questions and approve changes suggested by the Resolutions Committee:

Name: Bill Hercules, FAIA, FACHA, FACHE

Telephone: 407-312-1065

Email: Bill@wjh-health.com

Person completing this form:

Name: Rex Cabaniss, AIA, AICP
Email: rex@whlcarchitecture.com

Inclusion of Additional Underrepresented Groups within the AIA Strategic Plan 2021-2025's Equity Statement

SPONSOR: 50 AIA Members

INTENT OF

RESOLUTION: The AIA Strategic Plan (2021–2025) outlines equity and inclusion as core

values, however, the goal for advancement indicates only "racial, ethnic, and gender" groups. There are a number of underrepresented groups that deserve consideration on when it comes to advancing equity diversity and inclusion within the profession. The intent of this resolution on is to include those missing underrepresented groups within the AIA Strategic Plan, which would include: religion, national origin, age, disability, caregiver

status, gender identity, and sexual orientation.

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, the AIA Strategic Plan 2021-2025, states the goal is to specifically "Advance racial, ethnic, and gender equity"; and

WHEREAS, the AIA Strategic Plan for 2021-2025 specifically addresses the imperative to "foster equity and a sense of belonging within the profession," and highlights equity and inclusion as a Core Value; and

WHEREAS, Sec on 6.53 of the AIA Bylaws, states the AIA should "ensure that the profession's composition reflects and represents the geographic and demographic diversity of the profession"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 1.4 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should uphold human rights in all their professional endeavors"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 1.401 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members shall not engage in harassment or discrimination in their professional ac vi es on the bases of race, religion, national origin, age, disability, caregiver status, gender, gender identify, or sexual orientation"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 4.1 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should pursue their professional ac vi es with honesty and fairness"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 5.1 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should provide their colleagues and employees with a fair and equitable working environment, compensate them fairly, and facilitate their professional development"; and

WHEREAS, AIA members from underrepresented groups include firm leaders, and project team members committed to the value of AIA membership through chapter service, mentorship, and diversity; and

WHEREAS, AIA members from underrepresented groups bring a varied range of experience, enriching the AIA organization to create an working environment that showcases AIA diversity; and

WHEREAS, it is in the best interest of the AIA to expand member recognition, consideration, and engagement to ensure equal opportunity for all members.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 16 of 49

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED the AIA Board of Directors shall amend the current AIA Strategic Plan 2021-2025 and/or direct the upcoming 2026-2030 Strategic Planning to include additional missing underrepresented groups (religion, national origin, age, disability, caregiver status, gender identity, and sexual orientation) within the AIA Strategic Plan's statement on equity and include or modify the stated goals to reflect this change.

Sponsor contact authorized to answer questions and approve changes suggested by the Resolutions Committee:

Name: Scott Farbman, AIA

Telephone: 312-847-1059

Email: sfarbman@databasedplus.com

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 17 of 49

Governing Body Amendment

SPONSOR: AIA Connecticut

INTENT OF

RESOLUTION: To expand the Board by elevating nine members of the Strategic Council to

voting Board Members. These nine members shall be selected by the Strategic Council and chosen evenly from small, medium, and large State memberships across the geographic United States. The nine Strategic Council members shall serve only so long as they are members of the Strategic Council. The resulting Board of Directors then becomes a direct reflection of the members, broadening member representation in AIA

governance.

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS. The American Institute of Architects is a membership organization and deserves elected representation at the Board.

WHEREAS. The AIA is a bottom-up organization, not a top-down organization; its strength emanates from the Components.

WHEREAS. The limited number of members on the Board of Directors is not representative of the membership at large, does not foster transparency, and restricts Components' representation and influence on matters of governance.

WHEREAS. The Strategic Council's purpose is to serve as "the member's voice in the national AIA conversation."

WHEREAS. The AIA leadership should require a team that can effectively advocate for the Components and their members.

WHEREAS. The term on the Strategic Council is three years. For the initial terms of the nine members selected to serve the first year this is enacted, five members would be selected for a two-year term and four members for a one-year term, with rolling reselection of two-year terms thereafter.

NOW, THEREFORE LET IT BE RESOLVED. That AIA policy be amended to incorporate the intent of this resolution as quickly as possible after this Conference.

NOW, THEREFORE, LET IT BE FURTHER RESOLVED. That the AIA Board of Directors directs the AIA Secretary to prepare amendments to the Bylaws and Rules of the Board to accommodate these changes.

NOW, THEREFORE LET IT BE FURTHER RESOLVED. That the Board of Directors and the AIA Secretary present such amendments for action by delegates at the 2025 AIA National Conference.

INDIVIDUAL SUPPORTERS:

FORMER PRESIDENTS

William Chapin, FAIA Emeritus Sylvester Damianos, FAIA Donald J. Hackl, FAIA Eugene C. Hopkins, FAIA

C. James Lawler, FAIA Emeritus

Clark D. Manus, FAIA Ted P. Pappas, FAIA

Thompson E. Penney, FAIA Emeritus Raymond G. Post, FAIA Emeritus Elizabeth Chu Richter, FAIA Ron L. Skaggs, FAIA Emeritus Michael J. Stanton, FAIA

RK Stewart, FAIA

Thomas V. Vonier, FAIA Emeritus Randall Vosbeck, FAIA Emeritus

FORMER CHANCELLORS

Ellis W. Bullock FAIA Emeritus John J. Castellana, FAIA

Sylvester Damianos, FAIA Emeritus

Donald J. Hackl, FAIA

Jane Hastings, FAIA Emeritus

Edward Kodet, FAIA

C. James Lawler, FAIA Emeritus Robert A. Odermatt, FAIA Emeritus Betsey Olenick Dougherty, FAIA

Ted Pappas, FAIA

Raymond G. Post, FAIA Emeritus Roger Schluntz, FAIA Emeritus Ron L. Skaggs, FAIA Emeritus

John R. Sorrenti. FAIA

James D. Tittle, FAIA Emeritus

Sponsor contact authorized to answer questions and approve changes suggested by the Resolutions Committee:

Name: Susan Wyeth, AIA

Telephone: 860-227-9304 **Email**: swyeth@centerbrook.com

Person completing this form:

Name: Gina Calabro, Executive Director, AIA Connecticut

Email: gcalabro@aiact.org

Providing Virtual Attendance Options for AIA Annual Conference and Women's Leadership Summit

SPONSOR: 50 AIA Members

INTENT OF

RESOLUTION: In-person large events are no longer accessible to a large portion of the AIA

Membership. This includes disabled and medically vulnerable populations due to high risk of illness and non-disabled people due to travel related challenges. The intent of this resolution is to make AIA's Annual Conference and Women's Leadership Summit, more inclusive, equitable, and accessible by providing virtual attendance and presentation options, which will be hugely beneficial to all members regardless of their physical abilities, mental abilities, caregiver responsibilities, career level, or financial status. This will also benefit the AEC industry, other industry organizations, and

even the environment.

RESOLUTION

WHEREAS, the AIA Strategic Plan for 2021-2025 specifically addresses the imperative to "foster equity and a sense of belonging within the profession," and highlights equity and inclusion as a Core Value; and

WHEREAS, Sec on 6.53 of the AIA Bylaws, states the AIA should "ensure that the profession's composition reflects and represents the geographic and demographic diversity of the profession"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 5.1 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should provide their colleagues and employees with a fair and equitable working environment, compensate them fairly, and facilitate their professional development"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 1.4 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should uphold human rights in all their professional endeavors"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 4.1 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should pursue their professional ac vi es with honesty and fairness"; and

WHEREAS, Changing Scientific Meetings for the Be er, published in Nature in 2021, examined 270 in person conferences and found that they were organized in ways that led to exclusionary practices on gender, career stages, ethnic, racial, socioeconomic, and geographical backgrounds; and

WHEREAS, The Participation of People with Disabilities in the Workplace Across the Employment Cycle: Employer Concerns and Research Evidence, published in the Journal of Business and Psychology in 2020, found that people with disabilities have a lower participation rate in professional development ac vi es compared with those without disabilities; and

WHEREAS, AIA members from underrepresented groups bring a varied range of experience, enriching the AIA organization to create a working environment that showcases AIA diversity; and

WHEREAS, the General Obligations of the AIA Code of Ethics, states members should "thoughtfully

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 20 of 49

consider the social and environmental impact of their professional activities"; and

WHEREAS, Sec on E.S. 6.1 of the AIA Code of Ethics, states "Members should set ambitious performance goals for greenhouse gas emissions reductions with their clients for each project"; and

WHEREAS, Trends Towards Virtual and Hybrid Conferences May Be An Effective Climate Change Mi ga on Strategy, published in Nature in 2021, found that the annual carbon footprint for the global event industry is on the same order of magnitude as the yearly greenhouse gas emissions of the en re United States (approximately 10% of global CO2 emissions); and

WHEREAS, other industry organization, such as USGBC (with Greenbuild) or ASHRAE (with both Annual and Seasonal Conference) have been providing successful hybrid conferences since 2021; and WHEREAS, by increasing diversity within its ranks and making its conferences more accessible through virtual options, the AIA can set a precedent within the field of architecture while promo ng equity, diversity, and inclusion.

NOW, THEREFORE, BE IT RESOLVED the AIA Board of Directors shall modify the Rules of the Board within Chapter 5, Conference on Architecture, Location section, to include that, regardless of conference location, virtual live attendance and presentation options that provide equitable access to AIA membership, students, and allied professionals shall be made available for the AIA Annual Conference and Women's Leadership Summit moving forward.

Sponsor contact authorized to answer questions and approve changes suggested by the Resolutions Committee:

Name: Scott Farbman, AIA

Telephone: 312-847-1059

Email: sfarbman@databasedplus.com

Proposed Amendments to AIA Bylaws

Subject

Proposed Governance Amendments to the AIA Bylaws

Background

During the AIA Board of Directors meeting on February 1, 2024, the Board approved the proposed amendments to the AIA Bylaws' to be presented to the AIA delegates during the Annual Meeting.

Amendments to the bylaws were made to address inconsistencies in the process and gaps in the current bylaws. Governance changes have been proposed to address termination of membership for misconduct (Chapters 2.132 and 8.5) and provide clarity on the At-Large Director appointments to the Board of Directors (Chapter 6.04).

The National Ethics Council (NEC) and AIA Board of Directors approved amendments to the AIA AIA Code of Ethics & Professional Conduct on February 1, 2024, to address membership misconduct.

Motion

The delegates assembled at the 2024 annual meeting amend AIA's Bylaws as presented below and authorize the Secretary to renumber any sections and section references resulting from such amendments.

Proposed Motions:

1. Motion to amend the AIA Bylaws to address termination of membership for misconduct (Chapters 2.132 and 8.5) and clarify the At-Large Director appointments to the Board of Directors (Chapter 6.04).

2.4 DESIGNATION OF FELLOWS

<u>2.41 Qualifications for Fellowship</u>. Architect members who have been in good standing for at least ten years may be nominated for Fellowship. Architect members may be advanced to Fellowship under guidelines set by the Board if they have contributed notably to the advancement of the profession of architecture.

<u>2.42 Authority of the Jury of Fellows.</u> The Jury of Fellows has the authority and power to advance or deny advancement to Fellowship, except that an Architect member who wins the Gold Medal, or the Edward C. Kemper Award of the Institute shall automatically be elevated to Fellowship status, without regard to the above qualifications.

<u>2.43 Rights and Privileges of Fellows</u>. Architect members advanced to Fellowship shall retain full Architect member interests, rights, privileges, obligations and liabilities in the Institute and in its components.

<u>2.431 Fellowship Title</u>. Architect members in good standing who are Fellows may print or otherwise use in their practice and work, the title Fellow, The American Institute of Architects, and the initials FAIA, in addition to all other titles and initials which they are privileged to use as an Architect member.

<u>2.432 Fellowship Medal</u>. Architect members who are Fellows may wear the Fellowship Medal as established by the Board.

###

CHAPTER 6: DIRECTORS AND OFFICERS

6.0 DIRECTORS

<u>6.01 Associate Director</u>. The Associate members of the Institute shall be represented on the Board by one Director selected from the Associate member category in the manner prescribed in the Rules of the Board. Each Associate Director shall serve a term of one year in that position. Nothing in this Section 6.01 shall preclude an Associate member from becoming a Director under other provisions of these Bylaws (for example, through selection as an at-large Director under Section 6.04).

<u>6.02 Student Director</u>. The American Institute of Architecture Students shall have a representative on the Board of Directors, selected in a manner prescribed by the American Institute of Architecture Students.

<u>6.03 CACE Director</u>. The immediate past President of the Council of Architectural Component Executives (CACE), shall be a Director. Nothing in this Section 6.03 shall preclude a member of CACE from becoming a Director under other provisions of these Bylaws (for example, through selection as an at-large Director under Section 6.04).

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 23 of 49

6.04 At-Large Directors. There shall be up to eight (8) At-large directors on the Board of Directors: three (3) elected by the delegates during the annual election; three (3) selected by the Strategic Council; and up to two (2) appointed by the President at the President's discretion. Selection of Atlarge directors shall be as follows:

<u>6.041 Selection by the Delegates at Convention</u>. The delegates at each annual convention of the Institute shall elect one of three At-large Directors to serve on the Board. Each At-large Director so elected shall serve for a three-year staggered term. No fewer than two-thirds of the At-large Directors selected by the delegates at convention shall be Architect members. The Board of Directors shall adopt appropriate procedures governing the nomination of At-large Directors and their selection by the delegates, and shall publish such procedures in the Rules of the Board.

<u>6.0411 Votes Required</u>. Nominees for At-large Director must receive a majority of the votes cast in order to be elected to office. Therefore, if more than two candidates are nominated for this position, a primary election shall be held. Primary election procedures are outlined in the Rules of the Board.

6.042 Selection by the Strategic Council.

<u>6.0421 Election of Directors</u>. Annually, The the Strategic Council shall elect one of three At-large Directors to serve on the Board for a three-year staggered term.

<u>6.0422 Eligibility</u>. The Strategic Council shall have broad discretion in electing At-large Directors, who may include Associate members, members of the Council of Architectural Component Executives, public representatives, or such other individuals as the Strategic Council may deem appropriate. In no event, however, shall fewer than two-thirds of the Atlarge Directors elected by the Strategic Council and serving on the Board at any one time be Architect members.

<u>6.0423 Votes Required</u>. Nominees for At-large Director must receive a majority of the votes cast in order to be elected to office. Therefore, if more than two candidates are nominated for this position, a primary election shall be held. Primary election procedures are outlined in the Rules of the Board.

<u>6.043 Selection by the President</u>. Subject to approval by the Board, the President may select as many as two individuals to serve as At-Large Directors, with each such Director serving for a single one-year term which shall last no longer than the term of the President making the selection(s).

<u>6.044 Minimum Number of Architect Members</u>. No fewer than five At-large Directors at any time shall be Architect members.

<u>6.05 Removal of Directors</u>. Any Director may be removed for or without cause by affirmative vote of those entitled to elect the Director to office.

###

###

8.5 CRIMINAL CONDUCT

Upon a determination based on credible evidence that a member has been charged or indicted with a felony or misdemeanor for violence or threats of violence, perjury or falsification, sexual offenses, or any offense involving violations of the civil rights of any person under the Constitution or laws of the US or any state or territory, the NEC shall automatically suspend such member from membership. Such suspension shall be automatically lifted if the felony or misdemeanor charges are dismissed, or the member is found not guilty of such charges.

The NEC shall automatically convert the suspension to termination of membership, if such member is convicted of, pleads guilty or nolo contendere to or has been given probation before judgment for any felony, misdemeanor, or any offense in any other state, territory, or country which would be a felony or misdemeanor if committed in any US state or territory and involves the conduct referenced in this Section 8.5.

The NEC's actions under this Section 5 shall be subject to the appeals process described in Section 8.1, the AIA Rules of the Board, and the NEC's Rules of Procedure.

8.6 INDEMNIFICATION

The provisions of Section 6.3 of these Bylaws regarding indemnification shall apply to NEC members.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 25 of 49

Subject

Proposed Amendments to the AIA Membership Categories (Chapter 2)

Background

During their Board meeting on February I, 2024, the AIA Board of Directors approved proposed amendments to the AIA Bylaws pertaining to the member and volunteer engagement priority project, which was a series of initiatives that will position the Institute to engage better, serve, and communicate with a broader set of AIA members.

As a result of the work, AIA will be able to modernize our membership structure and operationalize new engagement, experience, and involvement strategies. This work will give AIA and its components a more robust understanding of our members at a deeper level, better activate current members, and recruit and serve more diverse members. A priority initiative of this project is to modernize AIA's membership categories. By updating our membership categories, we will expand the AIA Community and position the organization as the convener for the built environment, support current members at their career stage, and increase membership dues revenue. This work is consistent with AIA's bold strategic plan, which explicitly states that we envision creating a big tent organization and collaborating with those who realize the power of design to solve problems. To ensure the proposed categories reflect the profession, AIA staff engaged input from CACE, the AIA Board of Directors, Strategic Council and components to inform their recommendations. The proposed new membership structure delivers on that goal and further positions AIA to engage design, construction, and community stakeholders.

Membership Categories define the way people can join AIA. The key category segments below represent both "categories" and "statuses," which in some cases may be combined (e.g., an Architect Fellow who retires and becomes Architect Fellow Emeritus). These descriptions represent the most simplified level of category differentiation.

Motion

The delegates assembled at the 2024 annual meeting amend AIA's Bylaws as presented below and authorize the Secretary to renumber any sections and section references resulting from such amendments.

Proposed Motions:

- 1. Motion to amend the AIA Bylaws categories of Membership related to Architect Members, Associate Members, Allied Members, and Honorary Fellows and Honorary Members (Chapter 2.011, 2.012, 2.017)
- 2. Motion to amend the AIA Bylaws to expand AIA membership to Internationally Licensed Architectural Professionals (Chapter 2.013)
- 3. Motion to amend the AIA Bylaws to expand AIA membership to Student Members (Chapter 2.014, 2.015)
- **4.** Motion to amend the AIA Bylaws to expand AIA membership to Academic Members (Chapter 2.016)

CHAPTER 2: MEMBERSHIP

2.0 GENERAL PROVISIONS - MEMBERSHIP

2.01 Categories of Membership. The Institute is a nonprofit membership corporation incorporated under the laws of the state of New York, with the following categories of membership:

<u>2.011 Architect Members</u>. Individuals possessing a valid U.S. architecture license admitted to membership with full voting status and privileges are called Architects. Architect members may also hold the titles Fellow and/or Emeritus.

2.012 Associate Members. Individuals with a U.S. degree in architecture or are practicing architectural design under the direct supervision of an architect admitted with limited voting status and privileges are called Associates. Associate members may also hold the status Senior, Emeritus, and/or International Associate to show commitment to the architecture profession without being licensed. Individuals without architectural licenses from a U.S. licensing authority but who have an architecture degree from a non-US institution are considered International Associate Members. Individuals with 10 or more years of associate membership may opt into the status of Senior Associate Member. Unless otherwise provided, the term "Associate member(s)" in these Bylaws shall be understood to include International Associate members.

<u>2.013 Internationally Licensed Architectural Professional.</u> Individuals possessing a valid non-U.S. architecture license admitted to membership with limited voting status and privileges are called Internationally Licensed Architectural Professional. Internationally Licensed Architectural Professionals may also hold the titles Fellow, Honorary Fellow, and/or Emeritus.

<u>2.014 Student Members.</u> Individuals studying architecture in a post-secondary school are called Student Members.

<u>2.015 Allied Members.</u> Individuals with a license in a key adjacent field or employed in professions licensed or otherwise that support the business of architecture are called Allied Members.

<u>2.016 Academic Members.</u> Individuals teaching architecture in a post-secondary school who are not practicing architecture in a non-academic setting are called Academic Members.

<u>2.017 Honorary Fellows and Honorary Members</u>. Honorary Fellows are individuals residing outside the U.S. with a non-U.S. architecture license and approved by the Jury of Fellows.

Honorary Members are Individuals of esteemed character providing distinguished service to the profession of architecture and approved by the Jury of Honorary Members. There are three categories of non-voting membership: Honorary Fellows, Honorary Members, and Allied Members.

<u>2.1402</u> <u>Definition of Member and Assigned Member</u>. Unless the context indicates otherwise, the term "member" in these Bylaws means any individual in any category of membership and the term "assigned member" means any Architect (including those with Emeritus or Fellows status), or Associate member (including those with Emeritus status) assigned to a component.

2.1 DETERMINATION OF REQUIREMENT FOR MEMBERSHIP

<u>2.11 Eligibility.</u> The Board of Directors shall determine the evidence required for consideration of candidates for membership in accordance with these bylaws, including, but not limited to, education, licensure, and letters of recommendation. These criteria for membership eligibility shall be included in the Institutes Membership Policy and made available to all members and prospective members. Ratification of and amendments to the policy will be approved by the Board of Directors.

<u>2.12 Waivers</u>. The Secretary may grant exceptions to these requirements in accordance with Chapter 2 of these bylaws.

<u>2.13 Termination of Membership</u>. Membership shall be terminated: (1) by resignation from the Institute, (2) by default in payment of obligations to the Institute or its components under the conditions prescribed in these Bylaws, (3) for violation of the Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct pursuant to Chapter 8 of these Bylaws, or (4) by the death of the individual in the membership.

<u>2.131</u> Resignation from Membership. A member in good standing may resign from the Institute in writing. The resignation shall be offered in writing to the Institute through the assigned chapter, and if the individual is eligible to resign, the chapter shall forward the resignation to the Institute in a timely manner. The resignation shall become effective as of the date of receipt of the letter of resignation by the Institute.

<u>2.132 Termination for Misconduct</u>. Any member charged or indicted with a felony or misdemeanor for violence or threats of violence, perjury or falsification, sexual offenses, or any offense involving violations of the civil rights of any person under the Constitution or laws of the US or any state or territory shall be subject to suspension or termination. Procedures for such disciplinary action shall be stated in the Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct.

<u>2.133 Termination for Default</u>. If a member is in default, membership shall be terminated and the member and assigned components so notified. Termination for default of component dues will be initiated only on request of the governing board of the component.

<u>2.134 Termination Without Prejudice</u>. When the Institute finds that a member is no longer eligible for membership, judged by the same standards used to admit that member, such membership may be terminated with the same effect as resignation in good standing provided, however, that the member shall be given full opportunity to explain the member's position before being terminated.

<u>2.135 Loss or Suspension of Interests, Rights, and Privileges</u>. Any individual who resigns, is suspended, or is terminated from membership thereby loses all rights and privileges granted by law or these Bylaws, including the right to use the Institute's name, initials, or symbol until reinstated in good standing.

<u>2.136 Liability</u>. Nothing contained in these Bylaws shall be construed to limit the liability imposed by law on a member. Termination or suspension of membership shall not relieve the person

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 28 of 49

whose membership has been terminated or suspended from indebtedness to the Institute or to any of its component organizations.

2.1409 Readmission to Membership.

<u>2.09141</u> Eligibility. Any person whose membership was terminated for violation of the Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct may be readmitted only with the approval of the Board of Directors. In other cases of termination, or of resignation while in good standing, an application for readmission shall be considered in the same manner as an original application.

2.15 Application for Membership

<u>2.151</u> <u>Declaration by Applicants</u>. Every applicant for membership shall agree to comply with these Bylaws and to accept the rights, privileges, duties, responsibilities, obligations, and liabilities set forth herein.

<u>2.152</u> Application for Membership. Application for membership shall be made in a manner determined by the Institute. Applications are subject to verification of eligibility for membership.

<u>2.16</u> Reapplication for Admission. An applicant found not qualified for admission may reapply upon becoming qualified for admission.

<u>2.161</u> Readmission Fee. Former members who are reapplying for membership may be assessed a reinstatement fee, in addition to the dues for the year of reinstatement, in an amount determined by the Board.

<u>2.162</u> Readmission After Termination Without Prejudice. Persons whose membership was terminated without prejudice may reapply any time they meet the eligibility requirements, without payment of the readmission fee.

2.2 RIGHTS AND PRIVILEGES OF MEMBERSHIP

<u>2.21</u> General Rights and Duties of Members. Every member of the Institute in good standing shall have and may exercise and use all of the rights and privileges of the member's category of membership conferred by law or granted by the provisions of these Bylaws or by the Board, including having their names published in any membership listing of the Institute, and shall receive and have access to other documents, periodicals, and literature from the Institute and from the component(s) to which they belong, under terms which the respective governing boards shall fix. All assigned members of the Institute shall maintain membership in the component(s) to which they are assigned.

<u>2.0322</u> Amendments to Membership Provisions. Changes in membership eligibility or qualifications set forth in these Bylaws shall not be retroactively applied.

2.0423 Good Standing. To be in good standing in the Institute, members must have paid all dues and other obligations due to the Institute and all of its component organizations to which they are

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 29 of 49

assigned. An individual under suspension for violation of the Code of Ethics and Professional Conduct is not in good standing

2.24 Voting Rights.

2.241 All Architect Members including those with FAIA designation, have the right to attend and to address members at meetings of the Institute. These membership categories also have full voting rights, hold elected office, and serve on the Board of Directors. They shall also have the right to receive access to all official member benefits.

2.242 Associate, Internationally Licensed, Student, Allied and Academic Members, shall have limited voting rights and may be appointed as members of committee at select levels of the Institute, and may hold elected office or seats on the Board of Directors as designated for their membership category, they shall also have the right to receive access to official member benefits designated for their membership category.

Associates may not vote on dues for Architect members; provided, however, that nothing in these Bylaws shall restrict Associate Directors from voting on dues for Architect members when the Associate Directors are performing their duties as members of the Institute's Board of Directors or as delegates-at-large at annual or special meetings of the Institute.

Associates and International Associates together may not constitute more than one-third of any component delegation to state and national AIA conventions.

Neither Associates or International Associates shall be eligible to serve as a national officer or on the National Ethics Council.

2.243 Student, Allied, Academic Members and members that hold Honorary Membership have no voting rights unless in service on the AIA Board of Directors but may be appointed as members of committee at select levels of the Institute. They shall also have the right to receive access to official member benefits designated for their membership category.

<u>2.25 Pin and Symbol</u>. Architects, Internationally Licensed Architectural Professionals, and Associates members may use the AIA lapel pin and AIA symbol within the limitations established by the Board.

<u>2.26 Continuing Education Requirement</u>. Architect, Internationally Licensed Architectural Professional, and Associates members shall fulfill a periodic continuing education requirement to remain eligible for membership. The Board shall define the elements of the continuing education requirement in the Rules of the Board. Architect members who fail to meet the requirement shall be subject to termination under section 2.08 of these Bylaws.

2.27 Component Assignment.

<u>2.271</u>-Assignment Upon Admission. Once admitted, all Architect and Associate members of the Institute who are resident in the United States are assigned membership in a chapter and state organization. Architect and Associate members not resident in the United States who reside or

have their principal place of business in the territory of a component are assigned membership in the component. If no specific component exists, then they will be assigned to AIA International.

- <u>2. 272 Assignment/Transfer</u>. At the written request of a member, the Institute shall transfer the member's assignment from one chapter to another provided that the transferring member either lives or works within the territory of the new chapter.
- <u>2. 273 Special Assignment</u>. In special cases, upon receiving written application from a member, the Secretary may assign a member to a chapter that is neither the legal residence nor principal place of business of the member.

<u>2.274 Participation in an Unassigned Chapter</u>. In addition to membership in the assigned chapter, a member may, without action by the Institute, participate voluntarily in any unassigned chapter upon approval of an application by such chapter. The member, however, may not vote for delegates or on matters affecting the Institute in the unassigned chapter and shall be listed in the records of the Institute only in the assigned chapter.

2.1 ARCHITECT MEMBERS

<u>2.11 Eligibility for Architect Membership</u>. Individuals who are currently entitled under law to practice architecture and use the title Architect in any state of the United States are eligible to be Architect members in the Institute. Such architects shall demonstrate honorable standing in the profession and in their community.

<u>2.111 Continuing Education Requirement</u>. Architect members shall fulfill a periodic continuing education requirement to remain eligible for membership. The Board shall define the elements of the continuing education requirement in the Rules of the Board. Architect members who fail to meet the requirement shall be subject to termination under section 2.08 of these Bylaws.

2.12 Rights and Privileges of Architect Members

<u>2.121 Title</u>. Architect members in good standing may print and otherwise use in connection with their practice and work:

The initials AIA as a suffix to their names; and

The titles Member of The American Institute of Architects and Member of the (assigned chapter or state organization) of The American Institute of Architects.

<u>2.122 Pin and Symbol</u>. Architect members may use the gold AIA lapel pin and AIA symbol within the limitations established by the Board.

<u>2.123 Privileges</u>. Architect members have full rights and privileges, including but not limited to the following:

To serve as voting members on section, chapter, and state boards.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 3l of 49

To speak and vote in component meetings on business matters and in elections on all issues.

To be appointed as members of committees at all levels of the Institute.

To serve as chapter delegates to state and national AIA conventions.

To participate in all Institute group insurance, retirement, and other benefit programs.

To serve as a national officer, national director, or component officer or chair a national committee.

2.2 ASSOCIATE AND INTERNATIONAL ASSOCIATE MEMBERS

<u>2.21 Eligibility for Associate Membership</u>. Individuals without architectural licenses from a U.S. licensing authority who meet any of the following requirements shall be eligible for Associate membership in the Institute:

Those who are eligible by education or experience and are employed, enrolled or participating in circumstances recognized by licensing authorities as constituting credit toward architectural licensure, or

Those who are employed under the supervision of an architect in a professional or technical capacity directly related to the practice of architecture, or

Those who have a professional degree in architecture, or

Those who are faculty members in university programs in architecture and who are actively involved in research, administration or the teaching of architecture.

<u>2.22 Eligibility for International Associate Membership</u>. Individuals without architectural licenses from a U.S. licensing authority who meet the following requirements shall be eligible for International Associate membership in the Institute:

Those who have an architectural license or the equivalent from a non-U.S. licensing authority and demonstrate honorable standing in the profession in the locale in which they are licensed. Such persons may be resident within or outside the U.S.

2.23 Rights and Privileges of Associates and International Associates.

<u>2.231 Title</u>. Associates in good standing may indicate that they are Associates of The American Institute of Architects, subject to applicable state laws, and may use the title Associate AIA or Associate AIA, but not AIA Associate nor the initials AIA alone, as a suffix to their names. International Associates in good standing may indicate that they are International Associates of The American Institute of Architects, subject to applicable state laws, and may use the title International Associate AIA or Intl. Assoc. AIA, but not AIA International Associate nor the initials AIA alone, as a suffix to their names.

<u>2.232 Pin and Symbol</u>. Associates and International Associates in good standing may wear the silver AIA pin. Associates and International Associates shall not be permitted to use the gold AIA pin nor the AIA symbol.

<u>2.233 Privileges</u>. Associates and International Associates shall have the same rights and privileges as Architect members, except as noted below and in Sections 2.231 and 2.232 above:

Associates and International Associates may not vote on dues for Architect members; provided, however, that nothing in these Bylaws shall restrict Associate Directors from voting on dues for Architect members when the Associate Directors are performing their duties as members of the Institute's Board of Directors or as delegates at large at annual or special meetings of the Institute.

Associates and International Associates together may not constitute more than one—third of any component delegation to state and national AIA conventions.

Neither Associates nor International Associates shall be eligible to serve as a national officer or on the National Ethics Council.

Notwithstanding any other provisions of these Bylaws, each component shall have the discretion, but not the obligation, to include Associate and International Associate members as officers of that component. Such component officers shall be included in the numerical limitations contained in Subsection (a) above with respect to Associates and International Associates Holding seats on component boards of directors.

<u>2.234 Advancement from Associate to Architect Membership</u>. An Associate who receives an initial license to practice architecture thereby becomes eligible for Architect membership and may not renew membership as an Associate.

2.7 ALLIED MEMBERS

<u>2.71 Eligibility for Allied Membership</u>. Individuals who are not otherwise eligible for membership in the Institute and who meet either of the following requirements shall be eligible for Allied membership in the Institute:

<u>2.711 Individual Members</u>: Those with established professional reputations who are registered to practice their professions where such requirements exist, or persons who are employed outside of architectural practice but are involved in positions allied to the field of architecture. Individual Allied members may include engineers, planners, landscape architects, sculptors, muralists, artists, and others in government, education, journalism, manufacturing, industry and/or other fields allied to architecture.

<u>2.712 Organizational Representatives</u>: Those who are employed by firms in the construction industry engaged in research, design, development, testing, manufacture, distribution, or training for building and construction products or systems.

2.72 Rights and Privileges of Allied Members. Allied members may serve in any capacity on Institute committees, attend meetings and conventions, and participate in the scheduled activities and programs of the Institute. They may not vote (except on committees) or be appointed or elected as an officer, director, or delegate or serve in any other policy-setting position. Allied Individual Members may not print or permit to be printed or in any way use the name, initials, emblem, seal, symbol, or insignia of the Institute or any component. Firms that employ Allied Organizational Representatives in good standing may say that they are an Allied Organization of The American Institute of Architects as long as the use of this phrase may not be construed as Institute endorsement, sponsorship or approval of any construction material, product, or service. Except as stated above, neither Allied Organizations nor their representatives may print or permit to be printed or in any way use the name, initials, emblem, seal, symbol, or insignia of the Institute or any component.

<u>2.721 Dues for Allied Members</u>. The Board of Directors shall annually determine the dues payable by Allied members.

###

Candidate Information

Candidate Declaration

The AIA Secretary shall establish the validity of all declared nominations. The following members announced their candidacy and were certified by April 5, 2024.

2025-2027 At-large Director

Kenneth J. Filarski, FAIA (AIA Rhode Island) Varun Kohli, FAIA (AIA New York) Adam Viorel Pantelimon-Negrut, Intl. Assoc. AIA (AIA Canada) Matthew Toddy, AIA (AIA Ohio)

2025-2026 Secretary

Joshua Flowers, FAIA (AIA Tennessee) Lester Korzilius, FAIA (AIA International)

2025 President-elect/2026 President

Illya Azaroff, FAIA (AIA New York) Ryan J. Gann, AIA (AIA Illinois) R. Steven Lewis, FAIA (AIA California)

The candidates' statements of philosophy and biographies are provided on the following pages.



Candidate for 2025-2027 At-large Director

Kenneth J. Filarski, FAIA, LEED FELLOW, LEED AP BD+C, SITES AP, AICP, CFM, SAP+AEER, NCARB AIA Rhode Island

I am optimistic for our future. These are creative times yet filled with many questions.

Ecology is dynamic-moving toward equilibrium. Our caring for society and planet moves to a positive equilibrium.

We have the tools to address what needs to be done. Everything we do is connected-a continuum of ecology-a seamless Möbius strip of design.

Ecology is that dynamic behavior of multiple synergies-a holistic Möbius strip of global and human sustainable systems. I think, practice, craft my designs in that way, as ARCHITECT, AIA FELLOW, LEED FELLOW, CITIZEN ARCHITECT.

1+98,000+200+1...a Möbius continuum-what we can do together with DESIGN.

1 • The Architect...the extraordinary power of one-the individual architect being the focus of the AIA.

98,000+ • Architects in the AIA...the power of the many-the power of collective genius and invention.

200+ • Components of the AIA...the critical link, fulcrum-pivotal lever arm of the AIA.

1 • The AIA...the power of one, with the power of the many-a force multiplier internally and externally.

PRACTICE

FILARSKI/ARCHITECTURE+PLANNING+RESEARCH - an award winning, integrated architecture + planning-ecology design studio-research workshop.

EDUCATION

Goddard College, Graduate Teaching Fellow, Design + Construction Program; M.A. Architecture + Environmental Design, thesis: "Design of Logic/Logic of Design" Catholic University, Architecture-Planning Founding Faculty, RWU School of Architecture

AIA-LEADERSHIP

College of Fellows

Co-Chair, Disaster Assistance Committee

"Disaster Assistance Handbook"; "Re-occupancy Assessment Tool"; "Master the Disaster"

Board Game; "Design Innovation Rapid Response Team-DIRRT"

Chair, AIA Committees:

Public Education, "Learning by Design" Program

Environmental Education, "The Sourcebook"

Component Resources, "Component Operations Manual"

President, RI Architects-Engineers Emergency Response Task Force-7

AIA National Service Award-Superstorm Sandy response

AIA National Board of Directors

Richard Upjohn Fellow

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM

Morse Stone Fellow-RI
Author, Co-Author-AIA Publications
President AIA/RI-3 terms, RI State Disaster Coordinator

MULTIDISCIPLINARY CREDENTIALS-HOLISTIC

FAIA

LEED Fellow

LEED AP BD+C

SITES AP

AICP

CFM

SAP+AEER, Cal-OES, Disaster Trainer-Disaster Responder

NCARE

Author, "Green Buildings Act", RIGL 37-24, award-winning historic legislation-RI first state incorporating LEED, LEED-ND, SITES in public law:

http://webserver.rilegislature.gov/Statutes/TITLE37/37-24/INDEX.htm

Chair, Green Buildings Advisory Committee, implementing RIGL 37-24

Advisory Board-RI Executive Climate Change Coordinating Council, implementing "Act on Climate"-net zero ghg emissions economy-wide by 2050: http://webserver.rilegislature.gov//Statutes/TITLE42/42-6.2/INDEX.htm

Co-Author, ASCE 24-14, 24-24 "Flood Resistant Design and Construction"

Secretary, Providence-Cranston Workforce Development Board

Chair, USGBC-RI

Vice Chair, LEED Location-Planning

LEED-Technical Committee

NATIONAL PRESENTATIONS

AIA, ASLA, USGBC, Association State Flood Plain Managers

CIVIC HONORS-ONLY ARCHITECT HONORED

RI Leaders and Achievers

Environmental Champion-Clean Water Action

LINKS

Linked In

Holistic Qualifications

Overview

The Firm



Candidate for 2025-2027 At-large Director Varun Kohli, FAIA, LEED, AP AIA New York

Principal & Director of Sustainability, Corgan

A fierce advocate for environmental and social sustainability, Varun creates and implements integrated design processes for significant projects globally. His meticulous approach purposefully dissolves the boundaries between built, human, and natural ecosystems.

An industry leader, Varun has contributed to major architecture firms as well as his own design practice in New York, integrating environmental analytics and sustainable design ranging from urban scale resiliency and decarbonization to major commercial, education, aviation, and mixed-use development projects, both domestically and internationally. Passionate about ecology within the built environment, Varun challenges architects to move closer to net-zero environmental impact. As the Director of Sustainability at Corgan, Varun provides leadership for high-performance projects and strives to maximize environmental sustainability and social equity while addressing climate change adaptation and resiliency at the building and urban scale.

Varun has played a leadership role with the AIA with a passion to support our architectural design community with relevant resources. Between 2017 and 2020, Varun served as an advisory group member for the Committee on the Environment (COTE). In his role, he led an effort to digitally catalog AIA COTE Top Ten projects and supported the development of Top Ten Toolkit. Recently, he led the effort with other industry leaders to co-author AIA's Climate Action Business Playbook, designed to provide a pathway for architectural practices to address climate change. With a focus on integrating environmental sensitivities in design, Varun has collaborated with Yale Center for Ecosystems + Architecture (CEA) researchers on novel pedagogical models for environmental design and has taught courses at Harvard GSD and RPI (CASE). He is a frequent critic at Princeton School of Architecture and U-Penn Design, contributes to books and peer-reviewed journals, and speaks at many conferences and forums. He recently authored a chapter in Energy Modeling in Architecture; A practice guide, published by RIBA.

Outside of the professional spotlight, Varun serves on the board of Pokhrama Foundation and leads the design for a net-zero school campus in a remote region of northern India, that serves a community with limited or no access to education. The school is breaking social norms and is empowering children and especially girls by providing them access to K-12 education.

Born in India and raised in Nepal, Varun came to the U.S. as an exchange student in a small town in western Nebraska. Studying architecture in London and New York, he has been fascinated in urban systems and its relationship to the environment. In his spare time Varun explores the outdoors in destinations around the world and believes that "We need to learn to dance with nature—not fight it."

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 37 of 49



Candidate for 2025-2027 At-large Director

Dr. Adam Pantelimon, Intl. Assoc. AIA, FRIBA, ARB (UK), OAR, MRAIC, MCIP (Canada), CNOA (France)
AIA Canada | AIA International

The voice of evolution: "TOGETHER for ONE ARCHITECTURE!"

I constantly persevere in Architecture Leadership, and I envision that:

1. With 98,000+ members across 100 countries, supported by AIA International, 7 international chapters, and 3 sections, AIA must become a "Global Portal" where ideas become knowledge.

- 2. By hosting systemic events reflecting cultural and practice contexts, and celebrating members' work at home and worldwide, then, AIA should become the "House of Architecture".
- 3. Next, AIA should seek to become the "World's 22nd Century Professional Institute" by using today's AI technology to benefit our members & communities, and look beyond to protect our planet's biodiversity.
- 4. Furthermore, supporting the young generations, architectural education, and cultural exchanges at home and worldwide, AIA should cherish the international community to "Drive a Sustainable Biosphere through Ethical & Rights Principles".

My commitment is:

5. To lead with AIA, serving practices developing their businesses to create "Architectural International Hubs" across the country and our international chapters.

TOGETHER, LET'S take it to the next level!

Adam4AIA.com

Dr. Adam Pantelimon

AIA

2022-2024 Director - AIA International

Co-Chair 2024 AIA International Spring Conference

2022 Chair - AIA Public Architects Committee

Symposium Founder - "The Climate of Public Architecture"

2020-2021 - AIA Canada President

2017 - Founder member AIA Canada

2017-2024 - AIA Knowledge Communities Leadership Advisory Member

Public Architects, Regional Urban Design, Building Performance, Corporate Architects Facility Management

2016-2017 - AIA International Region - Director

Professional Experience

Government of Canada (2023-)

Government of Alberta, (2013-23)

• Director (2017-23), Manager Schools Delivery (2015-17), Regional Planning Lead (2013-15)

City of Terrebonne (2011-12) - Manager, Architecture & Planning

City of Edmonton (2008-11) - Principal Planner

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM

Government of Nunavut (2006-08) - Territorial Community Planner

PADOVI (1998-2005), European Union - Founding Principal

 2016 <u>Canadian Institute of Planners</u> President's Award in recognition of a lifetime of outstanding contribution to professional planning

Education

Ph.D. (History of Culture) - Université de Montréal/LBUS, Hermannstadt, 2003

M.Eng. - École de Technologie Supérieure, Montréal, 2011

M.Urb. - Université de Montréal, 2005

Post-graduate Diploma (Heritage & Restoration of Monuments), 2003

B.Arch. - Canadian Architectural Certification Board, 2005

<u>Service</u>

Institute of Public Administration of Canada, Alberta: Chair (2022-23)

Federation of Canadian Municipalities: Expert Reviewer (2012-24)

Canadian Institute of Planners: Director, Liaison Climate Change (2016-19)

Edmonton Design Committee: Vice-Chair/Member (2011-16)

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 39 of 49



Candidate for 2025-2027 At-large Director Matthew Toddy, AIA
AIA Columbus/AIA Ohio

Principal | Elevation Studio

The AIA is at a crossroads: our profession has never been more vibrant and diverse, and as threatened by irrelevance as it is today. As we look to the future, it's imperative that we identify critical gaps in the profession and rebuild relevance by leveraging opportunities to connect with our communities, empower emerging leaders, and uphold the values of equity, sustainability, and innovation.

Two significant voids currently challenge our profession:

- 1. Our lack of relevance in public discourse
- 2. Our failure to equip the next generation of architects

It's time for the AIA to reclaim the relevance of the architect in the public eye. The AIA must catalyze engagement with community leaders, policymakers, and decision makers in a meaningful way. We must work together to elevate architects in our communities into positions of influence. By raising public awareness, connecting with key stakeholders, and equipping architects to be citizen leaders, we can advocate for the importance and value of design in shaping our communities.

The AIA must act now to engage our future leaders. We have largely failed to equip a generation of architects entering the profession in the midst of deep recession, unprecedented global pandemic, and widespread historical inequity with the tools and agency to impact deep and lasting change in the profession. Despite these challenges, we have a generation of individuals eager to step into leadership roles in our firms, in our communities, and in the AIA. It is our responsibility to support this transition by providing mentorship, resources, and opportunities for growth.

The future is bright If we can meet these challenges and address these voids. The outcome is a more diverse, equitable, and sustainable future for the profession and the Institute. I am committed to bridging communities, empowering future leaders, and advancing the values of equity, sustainability, and innovation within the AIA. Together, let's embrace the challenges and opportunities that lie ahead, ensuring that our profession remains relevant, inclusive, and impactful for #thenext24.

American Institute of Architects

2024 AIA National Conference Advisory Group 2023 Young Architects Forum Chair 2020–2021 Young Architects Forum Advisory Committee 2020 Equity and the Future of Architecture Committee 2021 Young Architect Award | AIA National

ATA Ohio

2023 Mentor Award | AIA Ohio 2019 Presidential Citation 2018-2019 Young Architect Regional Director | AIA Ohio Valley Region

AIA Columbus

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 40 of 49

2023 Executive Committee | Columbus Center for Architecture and Design2022 President2018 President's Award2018-Present ARCHway Mentorship Program Co-Founder

Education

2013 MARCH | The Knowlton School of Architecture at The Ohio State University 2011 BS ARCH | The Knowlton School of Architecture at The Ohio State University

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 41 of 49



Candidate for 2025-2026 Secretary
Joshua Flowers, FAIA
AIA Middle Tennessee/AIA Tennessee

As problem solvers and critical thinkers, architects stand at the forefront of societal impact, with an influence extending far beyond the projects we design. My candidacy for Secretary is driven by a commitment to advancing our shared mission and fostering collaboration within our membership and the communities we serve.

Advancing Shared Imperatives

AIA serves as a dynamic platform where our voices are amplified to effectively address global challenges, including the urgent need for climate action and the pursuit of equity within the profession and society. Guided by the framework of AIA governance, which empowers and directs our collective efforts, we facilitate a robust dialogue. Through our leadership, we not only envision but also actively create a more equitable society, translating our shared vision into impactful action.

Communication and Transparency

The evolving landscape of the profession underscores the significance of communication and transparency in successful governance. Clear and open channels of communication are essential not only for decision-making processes but also for promoting inclusivity and collaboration across the local, state, and national levels of the AIA. In the rapidly changing environment, transparency strengthens cohesion within each level of the AIA and facilitates the sharing of crucial information, contributing significantly to our collective success on a broad scale.

Facilitating Change

Openness to change is crucial to position our profession at the forefront of future opportunities, particularly in light of the emergence of AI. Governance plays a pivotal role in shaping the adaptability of the AIA, ensuring we not only keep pace with innovation but also position our members as leaders in transformation. By embracing diverse experiences within the AIA, governance becomes an essential asset for fostering a culture of adaptability and resilience. Our ability to embrace, accelerate, and strategically direct change actively contributes to the visibility and prosperity of our members for the future.

American Institute of Architects

Strategic Council, Vice Moderator 2024, State Representative 2022-Present Secretary's Advisory Committee 2023
Contract Documents Committee 2018-Present, Task Group Chair 2022-Present Young Architects Forum Advisory Committee 2013-2017, Chair 2016
Sustainability and Health Advisory Committee, 2014
Board Community Committee 2013-2014
Young Architect Regional Director 2011-2012

AIA Tennessee

President 2019
Board of Directors 2015-2020, ex officio 2021-Present
Government Relations Committee 2010-Present

AIA Memphis

President 2012 Secretary 2010 Board of Directors 2009-2013

Professional Experience

Gresham Smith 2020-present HBG Design 2005-2020

https://www.linkedin.com/in/flowersjosh/

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM Page 43 of 49



Candidate for 2025-2026 Secretary Lester Korzilius, FAIA AIA International

Vision

I come from a background as a practicing architect. I see several key areas where the AIA and the AIA Secretary can make a positive difference.

- Promote the value of architecture to the wider public and our client base. This needs to happen for us to increase our earnings.
- Recognize, promote, and value broader career paths within the architecture

profession.

- Engage and involve younger and mid-career architects within the AIA.
- Strengthen and enhance the knowledge infrastructure within the AIA to learn and share best practices from our colleagues, improve our practices, and increase the inherent skills and value of our practices.
- Improve communication between National and the chapters and offer support on issues such as licensure, procurement methods, and fees.

As Secretary, I will help develop and leverage the AIA brand as the mechanism to achieve the above goals. As a long-time practicing architect, I have a deep understanding of the issues, opportunities, and constraints surrounding our profession.

Biography

Lester Korzilius is a practicing architect with considerable international experience. He is a Director with John McAslan + Partners with responsibilities including the redesign of New York's Penn Station as consultants to the JV team and a for a large multi-use development in Riyadh, Saudi Arabia.

Lester serves on the AIA Strategic Council having focused on Equity, Diversity, and Inclusion and now focusing on how the value of architecture can be communicated to our clients and the public. Lester is a Past President of AIA International and he was subsequently the Task Force chairperson responsible for the recent section formation of AIA Latin America, AIA Southeast Asia, AIA South Korea, and AIA Taipei, to be followed by AIA Africa soon. He is an active mentor through several AIA mentorship programs. Lester is a Past President of AIA United Kingdom and past co-chair of the AIA New York Professional Practice Committee and the AIA New York Public Architects Committee. Secretarial experience includes Secretary of AIA Continental Europe, AIA International Region, and currently serving as an observer on the AIA National Secretary Advisory Council. He is a member of AIA United Kingdom and AIA New York.

Lester was a main board director and co-owner of Ellis Williams Architects. He was previously a Project Director with Foster & Partners and YRM and had his own practice for ten years in New York. Lester trained with John Lautner, Paul Rudolph, Herman Hertzberger, and Richard Rogers.

Lester holds four Masters degrees and is a PhD candidate at the University of Leeds focusing on the intersections of art and architecture.

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 44 of 49



Candidate for 2025 President-elect/2026 President Illya Azaroff, FAIA

AIA New York

Illya Azaroff, FAIA, is a distinguished Architect, Geographer, and professor at the New York City of Technology (CUNY). As the founding principal of +LAB Architect, with offices in New York and Los Angeles, +LAB's mission is to amplify the voices and visibility of underserved communities globally. Internationally acclaimed for his leadership in disaster mitigation, resilient adaptation, and

regenerative design, Illya earned recognition as a 2023 Star of Oceana for his impactful, award winning work in the Pacific and Caribbean.

Illya's commitment extends to governing the institute, where he has led at every level, from founding committees to serving as the 2021 AIA New York State president. Having chaired the COP28 delegation to Dubai, he currently holds the position of Chair of CCADE – Committee on Climate Action and Design Excellence and serves as an atlarge director on the AIA National Board.

With expertise sought by NGOs, governing bodies, and think tanks globally, Illya has contributed as a Subject Matter Expert. Notably, he provided scientific advice for the 2024 New York State Climate Impact Assessment and served as a Technical Advisor to HHS-ASPR-Assistant Secretary for Preparedness and Response, informing the National Disaster Recovery Framework. He worked extensively with the Rockefeller foundations 100RC program.

Illya, an integral figure in international dialogues on sustainability, resilience and regenerative capacity building, is frequently consulted by the US Department of State, hosting delegations worldwide. His recent work in Türkiye, following the 2023 earthquakes, underscores his dedication to global resilience and leadership. Illya's extensive education in the US and Germany, coupled with over 30 years of experience, defines his commitment to shaping a sustainable future.

I believe that we need *to be the change* we want to see in the world. The urgency of our time demands action. Our role as Architects has never been more pivotal in shaping the future of our communities. In our daily practice, we lead transformative efforts, drive innovation, and unravel complex problems through design thinking.

Our collective mission, as the AIA is profound—to create a world that's resilient, sustainable, and equitable. I believe that the institute must act as a catalyst, propelling each member forward, providing the resources crucial for success. It's time to accelerate our impact, sparking transformation in every community globally.

The time is now. Together, let's forge a better future—one designed by us, for every community everywhere. To learn more go to www.illyazaroff.com

Last updated: 4/25/2024 1:14 PM



Candidate for 2025 President-elect/2026 President Ryan J. Gann, AIA

Ryan J. Gann, AIA AIA Illinois

Creating a more prosperous, equitable, and resilient future for ourselves and the communities we serve is the ultimate project. Our careers and profession will be defined by our response.

To achieve these aspirations, we must mobilize our collective impact. From students to fellows and capital "A" Architects to practitioners exploring new

frontiers, we each play a role in claiming agency.

The daily pressures of just getting to tomorrow sometimes seem challenging enough, but each day we make decisions for our projects, in our practices, and with our communities that have impact. No action is too small.

This work expands beyond a single moment and spans across generations. Progress today might seem nascent, but each step forward has the promise of a future we can all be proud of.

To move decisively from aspiration to action the AIA must elevate the profession by serving as a critical resource for shared knowledge, data, and research.

Yet, the profession of architecture is not monolithic. What works in Chicago might not work in Phoenix or Memphis. It's time to bring our collective passion into focus and redouble our efforts to create a more prosperous, equitable, and resilient future.

Your partner in progress.

www.ryangann.com www.linkedin.com/in/meetryangann

American Institute of Architects

Board of Directors, At-large Director, 2021-23
Equity in the Future of Architecture Committee, Chair, 2021-23
National Leadership Exchanges, Organizer, 2021-23
EVP/ CEO Search Committee, 2021
Board of Directors, Associate Director, 2019
Strategic Council, Associate Representative, 2018

AIA Illinois

Illinois Emerging Professionals Network, Founding Member, 2020–21 National Associates Committee, Illinois Regional Director, 2015–17 Board of Directors, 2012–13

AIA Chicago

Wing Mentor, 2020-Present Executive Director Search Committee, 2020-21 LGBTQIA+ Alliance, Founding Member, 2019

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 46 of 49

National Architectural Accrediting Board

Task Force on International Accreditation, 2016-18
Board of Directors, 2014-16
Accreditation and Candidacy Visits, 2013, 2014, 2016, 2019, 2020 (2)

American Institute of Architecture Students

Board of Directors, 2013-14

Experience

Architect + Design Strategist, 2021-Present
Ross Barney Architects, 2014-21
M-O (Media Objectives) @ Valerio Dewalt Train, 2013-14
Illinois institute of Technology, College of Architecture, Studio Professor, 2017-21
Lead Faculty: Carol Ross Barney, FAIA, Hon. ASLA

Education

Illinois institute of Technology, Bachelor of Architecture, 2014

Recognition

Associate Award, 2018 Architect in Residence, Hyde Park Art Center, 2017 Schiff Foundation Fellowship, Art Institute of Chicago, 2014

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 47 of 49



Candidate for 2025 President-elect/2026 President R. Steven Lewis, FAIA
AIA California

Biography

Throughout his career, R. Steven Lewis has moved seamlessly between private practice and public service. As a founding partner of the firm RAW International, he helped build a successful design practice over a 20-year period. In 2004, Steven accepted an invitation to join the GSA's Office of the Chief Architect in Washington, DC, where he served a four-year term as a program manager and a

vocal advocate for design justice and excellence. Upon his return to Los Angeles, he held leadership positions with a number of firms, and in addition, launched a consulting practice – "Thinking Leadership – What we Do...Who we Are" – aimed at helping clients attain superior outcomes through his strategic engagement. In 2016, Steven answered the call from his longtime friend, Maurice Cox, to join him in Detroit as the urban design director at the City's Planning & Development Department where he played an integral role in building a strong multidisciplinary team of diverse professionals, all working together to bring about the most equitable and inclusive urban recovery in history. Steven was also a Professor in Practice at the University of Michigan. Steven was honored by the AIA in 2016 when he received the prestigious Whitney M. Young, Jr. Service Award, while being simultaneously elevated to the AIA College of Fellows. The quintessential "citizen architect," Steven is tireless advocate for justice, equity, diversity, and inclusion within the profession and the society at large. More than anything, Steven is a facilitator of partnerships and alliances between groups and individuals who seek to use architecture and design to effect positive change to our world.

Candidate's Statement

The theme of my candidacy is "Lift Our Voices Equally (LOVE) for Change", under which I will canvas the membership for issues that are of greatest importance and concern, and endeavor to create consensus to meet the challenges of the near future, including the impact of AI on the profession, as well as providing an alternative avenue for graduating students to ground themselves in public service ahead of jumping into the practice. "At this moment in time, I'm compelled to use my voice, which has reached across many lines, to strengthen our position as a profession, while recalibrating our value beyond the traditional "box" we are so often placed in. My belief in realism and optimism combine in a way that inspires people of all ages and levels of experience to aspire to excellence."

Last updated: 4/25/2024 l:l4 PM Page 48 of 49



	_	Members	Delegates
AIA Marianas			1
AIA Marianas		44	4
	Total:	44	5
AIA International			1
AIA Canada Society		424	29
AIA Continental Europe		229	16
AIA Hong Kong		220	16
AIA Japan		73	6
AIA Middle East		263	19
AIA Shanghai		115	9
AIA United Kingdom		153	11
AIA International		494	34
	Total:	1971	141
AIA Puerto Rico			1
AIA Puerto Rico		310	22
	Total:	310	23
AIA Virgin Islands			1
AIA Virgin Islands		23	3
	Total:	23	4
Alabama - AIA Alabama			1
AIA Birmingham		324	23
AIA Mobile		54	5
AIA Montgomery		134	10
AIA North Alabama		104	8
	Total:	616	47

4/12/2024 Page 1 of 11



	_	Members	Delegates
Alaska - AIA Alaska			1
AIA Alaska		171	12
	Total:	171	13
Arizona - AIA Arizona			1
AIA Phoenix Metro		969	66
AIA Southern Arizona		213	15
AIA Arizona		39	4
	Total:	1221	86
Arkansas - AIA Arkansas			1
AIA Arkansas		597	41
	Total:	597	42
California - AIA California			1
AIA California Central Coast		85	7
AIA Central Valley		508	35
AIA California Desert		43	4
AIA East Bay		837	57
AIA Golden Empire		44	4
AIA Inland California		153	11
AIA Los Angeles		2393	161
AIA Long Beach/South Bay		287	20
AIA Monterey Bay		111	8
AIA Orange County		854	58
AIA Pasadena and Foothill		361	25
AIA Redwood Empire		141	10
AIA Santa Barbara		180	13
AIA Silicon Valley		388	27
AIA San Diego		816	55
AIA San Francisco		1650	111
AIA San Joaquin		85	7

4/12/2024 Page 2 of 11



		Members	Delegates
AIA San Mateo County		141	10
AIA San Fernando Valley		224	16
AIA Sierra Valley		71	6
AIA Ventura County	_	69	6
	Total:	9441	652
Colorado - AIA Colorado			1
AIA Colorado		2242	151
	Total:	2242	152
Connecticut - AIA Connecticut			1
AIA Connecticut		1134	77
	Total:	1134	78
Delaware - AIA Delaware			1
AIA Delaware		159	12
	Total:	159	13
District of Columbia - AIA Washington DC			1
AIA Washington DC		2027	136
	Total:	2027	137
Florida - AIA Florida			1
AIA Fort Lauderdale		221	16
AIA Florida Gulf Coast		186	13
AIA Gainesville		88	7
AIA Treasure Coast		73	6
AIA Jacksonville		297	21
AIA Miami		788	54
AIA Florida Northwest		160	12
AIA Orlando		690	47
AIA Palm Beach		315	22
AIA Space Coast		63	5

4/12/2024 Page 3 of 11



		Members	Delegates
AIA Florida Southwest	_	191	14
AIA Tallahassee		92	7
AIA Tampa Bay		610	42
	Total:	3774	267
Georgia - AIA Georgia			1
AIA Atlanta		1644	111
AIA Golden Isles		26	3
AIA Middle Georgia		40	4
AIA Savannah		113	9
AIA Georgia		108	8
	Total:	1931	136
Hawaii - AIA Hawaii			1
AIA Honolulu		650	44
AIA Maui		60	5
	Total:	710	50
Idaho - AIA Idaho			1
AIA Idaho		332	23
	Total:	332	24
Illinois - AIA Illinois			1
AIA Chicago		2820	189
AIA Eastern Illinois		93	7
AIA Northeast Illinois		501	34
AIA Prairie		448	31
	Total:	3862	262
Indiana - AIA Indiana			1
AIA Indiana		840	57
	Total:	840	58

4/12/2024 Page 4 of 11



	_	Members	Delegates
Iowa - AIA Iowa			1
AIA Iowa		869	59
Air Towa	Total:	869	60
Kansas - AIA Kansas			1
AIA Kansas		616	42
	Total:	616	43
Kentucky - AIA Kentucky			1
AIA Central Kentucky		282	20
AIA Kentucky		376	26
	Total:	658	47
Louisiana - AIA Louisiana			1
AIA Baton Rouge		290	20
AIA New Orleans		438	30
AIA Shreveport		58	5
AIA South Louisiana		123	9
AIA Louisiana		125	9
	Total:	1034	74
Maine - AIA Maine			1
AIA Maine		289	20
	Total:	289	21
Maryland - AIA Maryland			1
AIA Baltimore		942	64
AIA Chesapeake Bay		234	17
AIA Potomac Valley		616	42
	Total:	1792	124

4/12/2024 Page 5 of 11



	_	Members	Delegates
Massachusetts - AIA Massachusetts			1
		3039	204
Boston Society of Architects/AIA AIA Central Massachusetts		3039 147	20 4 11
AIA Western Massachusetts	Total	166	12
	Total:	3352	228
Michigan - AIA Michigan			1
AIA Detroit		888	60
AIA Grand Rapids		297	21
AIA Huron Valley		200	14
AIA Mid-Michigan		41	4
AIA Southwest Michigan		117	9
AIA Michigan		149	11
	Total:	1692	120
Minnesota - AIA Minnesota			1
AIA Minneapolis		1523	103
AIA Northern Minnesota		104	8
AIA St. Paul		421	29
	Total:	2048	141
Mississippi - AIA Mississippi			1
AIA Mississippi		274	19
••	Total:	274	20
Missauri AIA Missauri			4
Missouri - AIA Missouri		1120	1 77
AIA Kansas City AIA Mid-Missouri		1138	
		68	6
AIA St. Louis		815	55 45
AIA Springfield	 Total:	216 2237	15 154

4/12/2024 Page 6 of 11



	_	Members	Delegates
Montana - AIA Montana			1
AIA Montana		384	27
	Total:	384	28
Nebraska - AIA Nebraska			1
AIA Nebraska		551	38
	Total:	551	39
Nevada - AIA Nevada			1
AIA Las Vegas		306	21
AIA Northern Nevada		104	8
	Total:	410	30
New Hampshire - AIA New Hampshire			1
AIA New Hampshire		288	20
	Total:	288	21
New Jersey - AIA New Jersey			1
AIA New Jersey		1970	132
	Total:	1970	133
New Mexico - AIA New Mexico			1
AIA Albuquerque		291	20
AIA Santa Fe		139	10
AIA Southern New Mexico		39	4
	Total:	469	35
New York - AIA New York State			1
AIA Buffalo/WNY		293	21
AIA Brooklyn		901	61
AIA Bronx County		48	4
AIA Central New York		246	17

4/12/2024 Page 7 of 11



		Members	Delegates
AIA Eastern New York		321	22
AIA Long Island		591	40
AIA New York Chapter		4107	275
AIA Peconic		133	10
AIA Queens		360	25
AIA Rochester		331	23
AIA Staten Island		69	6
AIA Southern New York		101	8
AIA Westchester + Hudson Valley		651	44
	Total:	8152	557
North Carolina - AIA North Carolina			1
AIA North Carolina		2379	160
	Total:	2379	161
North Dakota - AIA North Dakota			1
AIA North Dakota		199	14
	Total:	199	15
Ohio - AIA Ohio			1
AIA Akron		177	13
AIA Cincinnati		456	31
AIA Cleveland		496	34
AIA Columbus		662	45
AIA Dayton		139	10
AIA Youngstown		60	5
AIA Toledo		140	10
	Total:	2130	149
Oklahoma - AIA Oklahoma			1
AIA Central Oklahoma		419	29
AIA Eastern Oklahoma		292	21
	Total:	711	51

4/12/2024 Page 8 of 11



	_	Members	Delegates
Oregon - AIA Oregon			1
AlA Oregon		1461	98
	Total:	1461	99
Pennsylvania - AIA Pennsylvania			1
AIA Bucks County		95	7
AIA Eastern Pennsylvania		160	12
AIA Northeastern Pennsylvania		67	6
AIA Pittsburgh		519	36
AIA Philadelphia		1478	100
AIA Pennsylvania		337	24
	Total:	2656	186
Rhode Island - AIA Rhode Island			1
AIA Rhode Island		298	21
	Total:	298	22
South Carolina - AIA South Carolina			1
AIA South Carolina		945	64
	Total:	945	65
South Dakota - AIA South Dakota			1
AIA South Dakota		161	12
	Total:	161	13
Tennessee - AIA Tennessee			1
AIA Chattanooga		119	9
AIA East Tennessee		326	23
AIA Middle Tennessee		796	54
AIA Memphis		261	18
	Total:	1502	105

4/12/2024 Page 9 of 11



Texas - AlA Texas Society of Architects AlA Abilene 29 3 AlA Amarillo 31 31 31 AlA Austin 1176 79 AlA Brazos 97 8 AlA Corpus Christi 69 66 AlA Dallas 2252 151 AlA El Paso 106 8 AlA Fort Worth 460 32 AlA Houston 1850 124 AlA Lubbock 85 7 AlA Lower Rio Grande Valley 77 6 AlA San Antonio 566 39 AlA Wichita Falls 33 3 AlA West Texas 39 4 AlA Texas Society of Architects 42 42 4 Total: 697 49 Vermont - AlA Utah AlA Utah AlA Utah AlA Utah AlA Vermont AlA Vermont AlA Vermont AlA Vermont AlA Vermont AlA Vermont AlA Dentral Virginia AlA Blue Ridge AlA Central Virginia AlA Hampton Roads AlA Richmond 455 31		_	Members	Delegates
AlA Abilene 29 3 AlA Amarillo 31 31 3 AlA Amarillo 31 31 3 AlA Austin 1176 79 AlA Brazos 97 8 AlA Corpus Christi 69 6 AlA Dallas 2252 151 AlA El Paso 106 8 AlA Fort Worth 460 32 AlA Houston 1850 124 AlA Lubbock 85 7 AlA Lower Rio Grande Valley 77 6 AlA San Antonio 566 39 AlA Wichita Falls 33 3 3 AlA West Texas 39 4 AlA Texas Society of Architects 42 4 Total: 6912 478 Vermont - AlA Utah AlA Utah 697 48 Vermont - AlA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AlA Virginia 1 AlA Blue Ridge 204 15 AlA Central Virginia 210 15 AlA Hampton Roads 345 24	Texas - AIA Texas Society of Architects			1
AIA Amarillo AIA Austin AIA Austin AIA Austin AIA Brazos AIA Corpus Christi 69 66 AIA Dallas AIA EI Paso AIA Fort Worth AIA Houston AIA Lubbock AIA Lubbock AIA San Antonio AIA San Antonio AIA Wichita Falls AIA West Texas AIA Texas Society of Architects Utah - AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Wirginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads AIA Hampton Roads AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads	-		29	
AIA Austin 1176 79 AIA Brazos 97 8 AIA Corpus Christi 69 6 AIA Dallas 2252 151 AIA El Paso 106 8 AIA Fort Worth 460 32 AIA Houston 1850 124 AIA Lubbock 85 7 AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley 77 6 AIA San Antonio 566 39 AIA Wichita Falls 33 33 3 AIA West Texas 39 4 AIA Texas Society of Architects 42 4 Utah - AIA Utah 697 48 Utah - AIA Utah 697 48 Vermont - AIA Vermont 107 AIA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 115 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24				
AIA Brazos AIA Corpus Christi 69 68 AIA Dallas 2252 151 AIA El Paso 106 8 AIA Fort Worth 460 32 AIA Houston 1850 124 AIA Lubbock 85 7 AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley 77 6 AIA San Antonio 566 39 AIA Wichita Falls 33 33 AIA West Texas 41A Texas Society of Architects 42 4 Total: 6912 478 Vermont - AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah Total: 1 Total: 270 19 Total: AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads AIA Essas 2252 151 88 697 48 77 66 89 77 66 39 44 47 77 66 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont AIA Utah Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads 345 24				
AIA Corpus Christi AIA Dallas AIA Dallas AIA El Paso AIA Fort Worth AIA Fort Worth AIA Houston AIA Lubbock AIA Lubbock AIA San Antonio AIA San Antonio AIA Wichita Falls AIA Texas Society of Architects Total: Total: Total: Total: Total: Total: Total: AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Virginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Central Virginia AIA Hones AIA Under AIA Under AIA Hones AIA Central Virginia AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads AIA El Seba 2 151 AIA Hampton Roads 106 88 85 7 7 66 85 7 7 66 89 39 4 4 Total: 691 49 40 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41 41				
AIA Dallas AIA El Paso AIA El Paso AIA Fort Worth AIA Fort Worth AIA Houston AIA Houston AIA Lubbock AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley AIA San Antonio AIA Wichita Falls AIA West Texas AIA Texas Society of Architects Utah - AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA Wirginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads 106 8 8 8 7 AIA 60 32 124 46 33 33 33 34 44 42 4 Total: 6912 478 Total: 1 AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Summont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA AIA Virginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads 345 24				
AIA Fort Worth AIA Houston AIA Houston AIA Lubbock AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley AIA San Antonio AIA Wichita Falls AIA West Texas AIA Texas Society of Architects Utah - AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Vermont AIA Virginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads 124 A55 AIA 1850 124 A85 7 AIA 1850 A160 A170 A180 A1	·			151
AIA Houston AIA Lubbock AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley AIA San Antonio AIA Wichita Falls AIA West Texas AIA Texas Society of Architects Total: Total: 1	AIA El Paso		106	8
AIA Lubbock AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley 77 6 AIA San Antonio 5666 39 AIA Wichita Falls 33 3 AIA West Texas 39 4 AIA Texas Society of Architects 42 4 Total: 6912 478 Utah - AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah Total: 697 48 Total: 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont AIA Vermont Total: 270 19 Total: AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA AIA Vermont AIA AIA Vermont AIA AIA AIA Vermont AIA AIA AIA AIA Vermont AIA	AIA Fort Worth		460	32
AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley AIA San Antonio 566 39 AIA Wichita Falls 33 33 AIA West Texas 42 42 4 Total: 6912 478 Utah - AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Utah AIA Vermont AIA Virginia AIA Blue Ridge AIA Central Virginia AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	AIA Houston		1850	124
AIA San Antonio 566 39 AIA Wichita Falls 33 3 AIA West Texas 39 4 AIA Texas Society of Architects 42 4 Total: 6912 478 Utah - AIA Utah 697 48 Total: 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont 701 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	AIA Lubbock		85	7
AIA Wichita Falls AIA West Texas AIA Texas Society of Architects AIA Texas Society of Architects Total: 1	AIA Lower Rio Grande Valley		77	6
AIA West Texas AIA Texas Society of Architects AIA Texas Society of Architects Total: 1	AIA San Antonio		566	39
AIA Texas Society of Architects Total: 42	AIA Wichita Falls		33	3
Total: 6912 478 Utah - AIA Utah 1 AIA Utah 697 48 Total: 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont 1 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 15 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	AIA West Texas		39	4
Utah - AIA Utah 1 AIA Utah 697 48 Total: 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont 1 AIA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	AIA Texas Society of Architects		42	4
AIA Utah 697 48 Total: 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont 1 270 19 AIA Vermont 270 19 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1		Total:	6912	478
Total: 697 49 Vermont - AIA Vermont 1 AIA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	Utah - AIA Utah			1
Vermont - AIA Vermont 1 AIA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	AIA Utah		697	48
AIA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24		Total:	697	49
AIA Vermont 270 19 Total: 270 20 Virginia - AIA Virginia 1 AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	Vermont - AIA Vermont			1
Virginia - AIA Virginia1AIA Blue Ridge20415AIA Central Virginia21015AIA Hampton Roads34524	AIA Vermont		270	19
AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24		Total:	270	20
AIA Blue Ridge 204 15 AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24	Virginia - AIA Virginia			1
AIA Central Virginia 210 15 AIA Hampton Roads 345 24			204	
AIA Hampton Roads 345 24				
	•		345	24
	AIA Richmond		455	31

4/12/2024 Page 10 of 11



		Members	Delegates
AIA Northern Virginia	_	1081	73
	Total:	2295	159
Washington - AIA Washington			1
AIA Central Washington		70	6
AIA Seattle		2320	156
AIA Spokane		201	14
AIA Southwest Washington		226	16
	Total:	2817	193
West Virginia - AIA West Virginia			1
AIA West Virginia		154	11
	Total:	154	12
Wisconsin - AIA Wisconsin			1
AIA Wisconsin		1427	96
	Total:	1427	97
Wyoming - AIA Wyoming			1
AIA Wyoming		137	10
	Total:	137	11
	 Grand Total:	85641	5950

4/12/2024 Page 11 of 11